## STANDARD PROCUREMENT DOCUMENT

# **Request For bids Non-Consulting Services**



JULY, 2016

#### **Standard Procurement Document**

#### Summary

## Specific Procurement Notice Specific Procurement Notice - Request for Bids (RFB)

The template attached is the Specific Procurement Notice for Request for Bids. This is the template to be used by the Borrower.

## **Bidding Document: Request for Bids - Non-Consulting Services**

## PART 1 - BIDDING PROCEDURES

## Section I - Instructions to Bidders (ITB)

This Section provides information to help Bidders prepare their Bids. Information is also provided on the submission, opening, and evaluation of Bids and on the award of Contracts. Section I contains provisions that are to be used without modification.

## Section II - Bid Data Sheet (BDS)

This Section includes provisions that are specific to each procurement and that supplement Section I, Instructions to Bidders.

## Section III - Evaluation and Qualification Criteria

This Section specifies the criteria to determine the Most Advantageous Bid. The Most Advantageous Bid is the Bid of the Bidder that meets the qualification criteria and whose Bid has been determined to be:

(a) substantially responsive to the bidding document, and

(b) the lowest evaluated cost.

## Section IV - Bidding Forms

This Section includes the forms for the Bid Submission, Price Schedules, and Bid Security to be completed and submitted by the Bidder as part of its Bid.

## Section V - Eligible Countries

This Section contains information regarding eligible countries.

## Section VI - Fraud and Corruption

This Section includes the Fraud and Corruption provisions which apply to this Bidding process.

## PART 2 - EMPLOYER'S REQUIREMENTS

## Section VII - Activity Schedule

This Section includes the List of Non-Consulting Services and Completion Schedules that describe the Services to be procured.

## PART 3 - CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT AND CONTRACT FORMS

## Section VIII - General Conditions of Contract (GCC)

This Section includes the general clauses to be applied in all contracts. **The text of the clauses in this Section shall not be modified.** 

## Section IX - Special Conditions of Contract (SCC)

This Section consists of Contract Data and Specific Provisions which contains clauses specific to each contract. The contents of this Section modify or supplement, but not over-write, the General Conditions and shall be prepared by the Employer.

#### Section X - Contract Forms

This Section contains forms which, once completed, will form part of the Contract. The forms for **Performance Security** and **Advance Payment Security**, when required, shall only be completed by the successful Bidder after contract award. **Specific Procurement Notice** 

## **Request for Bids**

## **Non-Consulting Services**

(Two-envelope bidding process with e-procurement)

## **INVITATION FOR BIDS (IFB)**

**E-Procurement Notice** 

Bihar Rural Livelihoods Promotion Society [Bihar Transformative Development Project]

Hiring of Agency to provide services for Data Entry Works

## India

Credit No.:5867-IN

RFB No: IN-BRLPS-123403-NC-RFB

**Issued on:** 17-10-2019

- 1. The Bihar Rural Livelihoods Promotion Society has received financing from the World Bank toward the cost of the Bihar Transformative Development Project, and intends to apply part of the proceeds toward payments under the contract named Hiring of Agency to provide services for Data Entry Works for BRLPS (JEEViKA)
- 2. The Bihar Rural Livelihoods Promotion Society now invites sealed Bids from eligible Bidders for Hiring of Agency to provide services for Data Entry Works for BRLPS (JEEViKA) initially for a period of THREE YEARS.

Sl. No.	Type of Manpower	Numbers of required manpower
1.	Computer Operator	387
2.	Supervisor	04

- 3. Bidding will be conducted through the National Competitive Bidding procedures as specified in the World Bank's <u>Guidelines: Procurement of Goods, Works and Non-Consulting Services under IBRD Loans and IDA Credits & Grants by World Bank Borrowers</u>, January 2011 (Revised in July 2014) ("Procurement Guidelines"), and is open to all eligible bidders as defined in the Procurement Guidelines. In addition, please refer to paragraphs 1.6 and 1.7 setting forth the World Bank's policy on conflict of interest.
- 4. Online bids will be called in a two stage bidding system as follows:
  - (i) Technical Bid
  - (ii) Financial Bid

Bidder has to submit both Technical + Financial bids till the last. Technical bid will be opened first and financial bids will be opened of only those firms who have qualified in the technical evaluation of bid as mentioned in "Qualification" of Section III - Evaluation and Qualification Criteria of this bidding document.

5. Bidding documents are available online on <u>https://www.eproc.bihar.gov.in</u>for a nonrefundable fee. Bidders will be required to register in the website. The bidder would be responsible for ensuring that any addenda available on the website is also downloaded and incorporated.

a)	Price of Bidding Documents	<b>Rs. 5,000.00</b> to be paid through e-Payment mode (i.e. NEFT/ RTGS, Credit/ Debit Card & Net Banking) only. (non-refundable)
b)	Bid Security	INR - 15,00,000 (Fifteen Lacs Only) (to be paid through e-payment mode (i.e. NEFT/ RTGS/, Credit Card/Debit card/Internet Banking)
c)	Date of commencement of download of bidding document	17-10-2019
d)	Last date for download of bidding document	16-11-2019 till 03.30 PM

e) Pre bid meeting	Pre bid meeting will be held on 30.10.2019 at 04.00 PM at BRLPS Office, VidyutBhawan, Bailey Road, Patna.
	Requests for clarification should be received by the purchaser till 29.10.2019 on email ID: proc.sp@brlps&spm.mis@brlps.in
f) Last Date/Time for uploading the Tender	16-11-2019 till 04:00 PM
g) Time and date of opening of bids - Technical Part	16-11-2019at 04:30 PM
h) Time and date of opening of bids – Financial Part	Date and time will be communicated later on athttps://www.eproc.bihar.gov.in as well as www.brlp.in

- 6. For submission of the bids, the bidder is required to have Digital Signature Certificate (DSC) from one of the authorized Certifying Authorities, authorised by Government of India for issuing DSC. Aspiring bidders who have not obtained the user ID and password for participating in e-procurement in this Project, may obtain the same from e-Procurement Help Desk, 1<sup>st</sup> floor, M/22, Bank of India Building, Road No.25, Sri Krishna Nagar, Patna-800001 (Phone: 0612-2523006/Mobile 7542028164).
- 7. Bids security of the amount specified in the bidding document must be deposited online. Bids must be submitted online on <a href="https://www.eproc.bihar.gov.in">https://www.eproc.bihar.gov.in</a> or before he date and time for receipt of bids. The 'Technical Part' of bids will be opened online on the specified time and date for opening of bids, as given above. The "Financial Part" shall remain unopened in the e-procurement system until the second public Bid opening for the financial part. Any bid or modifications to bid (including discount) received outside e-procurement system will not be considered. If the office happens to be closed on the date of opening of the bids as specified, the bids will be opened on the next working day at the same time. The electronic bidding system would not allow any late submission of bids.
  - 8. The bidders are required to **upload affidavit regarding correctness of information furnished** with bid document.The same should be submitted in hard copy,if required by BRLPS. In case, agencyfails to submit the same, their bid/s will be declared non-responsive and will not be evaluated.
  - 9. Other details can be seen in the bidding document. The Purchaser shall not be held liable for any delays due to system failure beyond its control. Even though the system will attempt to notify the bidders of any bid updates, the Purchaser shall not be liable for any information not received by the bidder. It is the bidders' responsibility to verify the website for the latest information related to this bid.
  - 10. Interested eligible Bidders may obtain further information from Bihar Rural Livelihoods Promotion Society (Dr. Santosh, Procurement Specialist, Email: proc.sp@brlps.in) and inspect the bidding documentavailable at official website of BRLPS at <u>www.brlp.in</u>
  - 11. The bidding document in English may be downloaded by interested eligible Bidders from <u>https://www.eproc.bihar.gov.in</u>upon registration at the portal (https://www.eproc.bihar.gov.in) and online payment of a non-refundable fee of **Rs. 1180.00**

(Inclusive of GST @ 18.00%) to be paid through e-Payment mode (i.e.NEFT/ RTGS, Credit/ Debit Card & Net Banking) onlyat https://www.eproc.bihar.gov.in.

12. Bids must be uploadedon <u>https://www.eproc.bihar.gov.in</u>on or before the date mentioned above.Bids will be opened online in the presence of the Bidders' designated representatives.

Chief Executive Officer cum Mission Director Bihar Rural Livelihoods Promotion Society Chief Executive Officer Annexe-II, VidyutBhawan, Bailey Road, Patna - 800021

# **Request for Bids Non-Consulting Services**

**Procurement of:** 

## Hiring of Agency to provide services for Data Entry Works for BRLPS (JEEViKA)

**RFB No:** IN-BRLPS-123403-NC-RFB **Project:**Bihar Transformative Development Project **Employer:** Bihar Rural Livelihoods Promotion Society **Country:** India

## Table of Contents

0	1
Section I - Instructions to Bidders	
Section II - Bid Data Sheet (BDS)	29
Section III - Evaluation and Qualification Criteria	33
Section IV- Bidding Forms	
Section V - Eligible Countries	57
Section VI - Fraud and Corruption	59
Part II – Employer's Requirement	61
Section VII - Activity Schedule	62
Part III – Conditions of Contract and Contract Forms	70
Section VIII - General Conditions of Contract	71
Section vin General containing of contract	
Section IX - Special Conditions of Contract	91

# **Part I – Bidding Procedures**

## **Section I - Instructions to Bidders**

## Contents

A.	General	1	5
	1.	Scope of Bid	5
	2.	Source of Funds	5
	3.	Fraud and Corruption	6
	4.	Eligible Bidders	6
	5.	Qualification of the Bidder	9
B.	Contents	s of Bidding Document	9
	6.	Sections of Bidding Document	9
	7.	Site Visit	10
	8.	Clarification of Bidding Document	10
	9.	Amendment of Bidding Document	10
C.	Prepara	tion of Bids	11
	10.	Cost of Bidding	11
	11.	Language of Bid	11
	12.	Documents Comprising the Bid	11
	13.	Letter of Bid and Activity Schedule	12
	14.	Alternative Bids	12
	15.	Bid Prices and Discounts	12
	16.	Currencies of Bid and Payment	13
	17.	Documents Establishing Conformity of Services	13
	18.	Documents Establishing the Eligibility and Qualifications of the E	
	19.	Period of Validity of Bids	
	20.	Bid Security	15
	21.	Format and Signing of Bid	16
D.	Submise	sion and Opening of Bids	17
	22.	Sealing and Marking of Bids	17
	23.	Deadline for Submission of Bids	18
	24.	Late Bids	18
	25.	Withdrawal, Substitution and Modification of Bids	18

	26.	Bid Opening	. 19
E. Eva	aluatio	n and Comparison of Bids	. 20
	27.	Confidentiality	. 20
	28.	Clarification of Bids	. 21
	29.	Deviations, Reservations, and Omissions	. 21
	30.	Determination of Responsiveness	. 21
	31.	Nonconformities, Errors and Omissions	. 22
	32.	Correction of Arithmetical Errors	. 22
	33.	Conversion to Single Currency	. 23
	34.	Margin of Preference	. 23
	35.	Evaluation of Bids	. 23
	36.	Comparison of Bids	. 24
	37.	Abnormally Low Bids	. 24
	38.	Qualification of the Bidder	. 24
	39.	Employer's Right to Accept Any Bid, and to Reject Any or All Bids	. 25
	40.	Standstill Period	. 25
	41.	Notice On Intention to Award	. 25
F. Av	vard of	Contract	. 26
	42.	Award Criteria	. 26
	43.	Notification of Award	. 26
	44.	Debriefing by the Employer	. 27
	45.	Signing of Contract	. 27
	46.	Performance Security	. 27
	47.	Adjudicator	. 28

## Section I - Instructions to Bidders

## A. General

- **1. Scope of Bid** 1.1 In connection with the Specific Procurement Notice -Request for Bids (RFB), specified in the Bid Data Sheet (BDS), the Employer, as specified **in the BDS**, issues this bidding document for the delivery of Non-Consulting Services, as specified in Section VII, Employer's Requirements. The name, identification and number of lots (contracts) of this RFBprocurement are specified in the BDS.
  - 1.2 Throughout this bidding document:
    - (a) the term "in writing" means communicated in written form (e.g. by mail, e-mail, fax,including if specified in the BDS, distributed or received through the electronic-procurement system used by the Employer) with proof of receipt;
    - (b) if the context so requires, "singular" means "plural" and vice versa; and
    - (c) "Day" means calendar day, unless otherwise specified as "Business Day". A Business Day is any day that is an official working day of the Borrower. It excludes the Borrower's official public holidays.
  - 1.3 The successful Bidder will be expected to complete the performance of the Services by the Intended Completion Date provided **in the BDS**.
  - ce of2.1The Borrower or Recipient (hereinafter called "Borrower")lsspecified in the BDS has applied for or received financing<br/>(hereinafter called "funds") from the International Bank for<br/>Reconstruction and Development or the International<br/>Development Association (hereinafter called "the Bank")<br/>in an amount specified in the BDS, toward the project<br/>named in the BDS. The Borrower intends to apply a<br/>portion of the funds to eligible payments under the<br/>contract for which this bidding document is issued.
    - 2.2 Payment by the Bank will be made only at the request of the Borrower and upon approval by the Bank in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Loan (or other financing) Agreement. The Loan (or other financing) Agreement prohibits a withdrawal from the loan account for the purpose of any payment to persons or entities, or for any import of goods, equipmentor materials if such payment or import is prohibited by a decision of the

2. Source of Funds United Nations Security Council taken under Chapter VII of the Charter of the United Nations. No party other than the Borrower shall derive any rights from the Loan (or other financing) Agreement or have any claim to the proceeds of the Loan (or other financing).

- 3. Fraud and Corruption
   3.1 The Bank requires compliance with the Bank's Anti-Corruption Guidelines and its prevailing sanctions policies and procedures as set forth in the WBG's Sanctions Framework, as set forth in Section VI.
  - 3.2 In further pursuance of this policy, Bidders shall permit and shall cause its agents (where declared or not), subcontractors, sub consultants, service providers, suppliers, and their personnel, to permit the Bank to inspect all accounts, records and other documents relating to any initial selection process, prequalification process, bid submission, proposal submission and contract performance (in the case of award), and to have them audited by auditors appointed by the Bank.
- 4. Eligible 4.1 A Bidder may be a firm that is a private entity, a state-**Bidders** owned entity or institution subject to ITB 4.6, or any combination of such entities in the form of a Joint Venture (JV) under an existing agreement or with the intent to enter into such an agreement supported by a letter of intent. In the case of a joint venture, all members shall be jointly and severally liable for the execution of the entire Contract in accordance with the Contract terms. The JV shall nominate a Representative who shall have the authority to conduct all business for and on behalf of any and all the members of the JV during the Bidding process and, in the event the JV is awarded the Contract, during contract execution. Unless specified in the BDS, there is no limit on the number of members in a JV.
  - 4.2 A Bidder shall not have a conflict of interest. Any Bidder found to have a conflict of interest shall be disqualified. A Bidder may be considered to have a conflict of interest for the purpose of this Bidding process, if the Bidder:
    - (a) directly or indirectly controls, is controlled by or is under common control with another Bidder; or
    - (b) receives or has received any direct or indirect subsidy from another Bidder; or
    - (c) has the same legal representative as another Bidder; or
    - (d) has a relationship with another Bidder, directly or

through common third parties, that puts it in a position to influence the Bid of another Bidder, or influence the decisions of the Employer regarding this Bidding process; or

- (e) or any of its affiliates participated as a consultant in the preparation of the Employer's Requirements (including Activities Schedules, Performance Specifications and Drawings) for the Non-Consulting Services that are the subject of the Bid; or
- (f) or any of its affiliates has been hired (or is proposed to be hired) by the Employer or Borrower for the Contract implementation; or
- (g) would be providing goods, works, or non-consulting services resulting from or directly related to consulting services for the preparation or implementation of the project specified in the BDS ITB 2.1 that it provided or were provided by any affiliate that directly or indirectly controls, is controlled by, or is under common control with that firm; or
- (h) has a close business or family relationship with a professional staff of the Borrower (or of the project implementing agency, or of a recipient of a part of the loan) who: (i) are directly or indirectly involved in the preparation of the bidding document or specifications of the contract, and/or the Bid evaluation process of such contract; or (ii) would be involved in the implementation or supervision of such contract unless the conflict stemming from such relationship has been resolved in a manner acceptable to the Bank throughout the procurement process and execution of the Contract.
- 4.3 A firm that is a Bidder (either individually or as a JV member) shall not participate in more than one Bid, except for permitted alternative Bids. This includes participation as a subcontractor. Such participation shall result in the disqualification of all Bids in which the firm is involved. A firm that is not a Bidder or a JV member, may participate as a sub-contractor in more than one Bid.
- 4.4 A Bidder may have the nationality of any country, subject to the restrictions pursuant to ITB 4.8. A Bidder shall be deemed to have the nationality of a country if the Bidder is constituted, incorporated or registered in and operates in conformity with the provisions of the laws of that country, as evidenced by its articles of incorporation (or equivalent documents of constitution or association) and its registration documents, as

the case may be. This criterion also shall apply to the determination of the nationality of proposed subcontractors or sub consultants for any part of the Contract including related Services.

- 4.5 A Bidder that has been sanctioned by the Bank, pursuant to the Bank's Anti-Corruption Guidelines, and in accordance with its prevailing sanctions policies and procedures as set forth in the WBG's Sanctions Framework as described in Section VI paragraph 2.2 d., shall be ineligible to be initially selected for, prequalified for, bid for, submit proposal for, or be awarded a Bank-financed contract or benefit from a Bankfinanced contract, financially or otherwise, during such period of time as the Bank shall have determined. The list of debarred firms and individuals is available at the electronic address specified in the BDS.
- 4.6 Bidders that are state-owned enterprises or institutions in the Employer's Country may be eligible to compete and be awarded a Contract(s) only if they can establish, in a manner acceptable to the Bank, that they: (i) are legally and financially autonomous; (ii) operate under commercial law; and (iii) are not under supervision of the Employer.
- 4.7 A Bidder shall not be under suspension from Bidding by the Employer as the result of the operation of a Bid-Securing Declaration.
- 4.8 Firms and individuals may be ineligible if so indicated in Section V and (a) as a matter of law or official regulations, the Borrower's country prohibits commercial relations with that country, provided that the Bank is satisfied that such exclusion does not preclude effective competition for the supply of goods or the contracting of works or services required; or (b) by an act of compliance with a decision of the United Nations Security Council taken under Chapter VII of the Charter of the United Nations, the Borrower's country prohibits any import of goods or contracting of works or services from that country, or any payments to any country, person, or entity in that country.
- 4.9 This Bidding is open for all eligible Bidders, unless otherwise specified in ITB 18.4.
- 4.10 A Bidder shall provide such documentary evidence of eligibility satisfactory to the Employer, as the Employer shall reasonably request.

- 4.11 A firm that is under a sanction of debarment by the Borrower from being awarded a contract is eligible to participate in this procurement, unless the Bank, at the Borrower's request, is satisfied that the debarment; (a) relates to fraud or corruption, and (b) followed a judicial or administrative proceeding that afforded the firm adequate due process.
- 5. Qualification 5.1 All Bidders shall provide in Section IV, Bidding Forms, a preliminary description of the proposed work method and schedule, including drawings and charts, as necessary.
  - 5.2 In the event that prequalification of Bidders has been undertaken as statedin ITB 18.4, the provisions on qualifications of the Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria shall not apply.

## **B.** Contents of Bidding Document

6. Sections of Bidding
 Document
 6.1 The bidding document consists of Parts 1, 2, and 3, which include all the sections indicated below, and should be read in conjunction with any Addenda issued in accordance with ITB 9.

## **PART 1: Bidding Procedures**

- Section I Instructions to Bidders (ITB)
- Section II Bid Data Sheet (BDS)
- Section III Evaluation and Qualification Criteria
- Section IV Bidding Forms
- Section V Eligible Countries
- Section VI Fraud and Corruption

## **PART 2: Employer's Requirements**

• Section VII - Employer's Requirements

## PART 3: Contract

- Section VIII General Conditions of Contract (GCC)
- Section IX Special Conditions of Contract (SCC)
- Section X Contract Forms
- 6.2 The Specific Procurement Notice Request for Bids (RFB) or the notice to prequalified Bidders, as the case may be issued by the Employer is not part of this bidding document.
- 6.3 Unless obtained directly from the Employer, the Employer is

not responsible for the completeness of the document, responses to requests for clarification, the Minutes of the pre-Bid meeting (if any), or Addenda to the bidding document in accordance with ITB 9. In case of any contradiction, documents obtained directly from the Employer shall prevail.

- 6.4 The Bidder is expected to examine all instructions, forms, terms, and specifications in the bidding document and to furnish with its Bid all information or documentation as is required by the bidding document.
- 7. Site Visit
  7.1 The Bidder, at the Bidder's own responsibility and risk, is encouraged to visit and examine the Site of required Services and its surroundings and obtain all information that may be necessary for preparing the Bid and entering into a contract for the Services. The costs of visiting the Site shall be at the Bidder's own expense.
- 8. Clarification 8.1 A Bidder requiring any clarification of the bidding document of Bidding shall contact the Employer in writing at the Employer's Document address specified in the BDS. The Employer will respond in writing to any request for clarification, provided that such request is received prior to the deadline for submission of Bids within a period specified in the BDS. The Employer shall forward copies of its response to all Bidders who have acquired the bidding document in accordance with ITB 6.3, including a description of the inquiry but without identifying its source. If so specified in the BDS, the Employer shall also promptly publish its response at the web page identified in the BDS. Should the clarification result in changes to the essential elements of the bidding document, the Employer shall amend the bidding document following the procedure under ITB 9 and ITB 23.2.
- 9. Amendment of Bidding Document
   9.1 At any time prior to the deadline for submission of Bids, the Employer may amend the Bidding document by issuing addenda.
  - 9.2 Any addendum issued shall be part of the bidding document and shall be communicated in writing to all who have obtained the bidding document from the Employer in accordance with ITB 6.3. The Employer shall also promptly publish the addendum on the Employer's web page in accordance with ITB 8.1.
  - 9.3 To give prospective Bidders reasonable time in which to take an addendum into account in preparing their Bids, the Employer shall extend, as necessary, the deadline for submission of Bids, in accordance with ITB 23.2 below.

## C. Preparation of Bids

- 10. Cost of Bidding10.1 The Bidder shall bear all costs associated with the preparation and submission of its Bid, and the Employer shall not be responsible or liable for those costs, regardless of the conduct or outcome of the Bidding process.
- 11. Language of Bid
  11.1 The Bid as well as all correspondence and documents relating to the Bid exchanged by the Bidder and the Employer shall be written in the language specified in the BDS. Supporting documents and printed literature that are part of the Bid may be in another language provided they are accompanied by an accurate translation of the relevant passages into the language specified in theBDS, in which case, for purposes of interpretation of the Bid, such translation shall govern.

12. Documents<br/>Comprising<br/>the Bid12.1 The Bid shall comprise the following:(a) Letter of Bid prepared in accordance with ITB 13;

- (b) **Schedules:** priced Activity Schedule completedin accordance with ITB 13 and ITB 15;
- (c) **Bid Security or Bid-Securing Declaration** in accordance with ITB 20.1;
- (d) **Alternative Bid**: if permissible in accordance with ITB 14;
- (e) **Authorization:** written confirmation authorizing the signatory of the Bid to commit the Bidder, in accordance with ITB 21.3;
- (f) **Qualifications:** documentary evidence in accordance with ITB 18 establishing the Bidder's qualifications to perform the Contract if its Bid is accepted;
- (g) **Bidder's Eligibility**: documentary evidence in accordance with ITB 18 establishing the Bidder's eligibility to Bid;
- (h) **Conformity**: documentary evidence in accordance with ITB 17, that the Services conform to the bidding document; and
- (i) any other document required in the BDS.
- 12.2 In addition to the requirements under ITB 12.1, Bids submitted by a JV shall include a copy of the Joint Venture Agreement entered into by all members. Alternatively, a letter of intent to execute a Joint Venture Agreement in the

event of a successful Bid shall be signed by all members and submitted with the Bid, together with a copy of the proposed Agreement.

- 12.3 The Bidder shall furnish in the Letter of Bid information on commissions and gratuities, if any, paid or to be paid to agents or any other party relating to this Bid.
- 13. Letter of Bid and Activity
  Schedule
  13.1 The Letter of Bid and priced Activity Schedule shall be prepared using the relevant forms furnished in Section IV, Bidding Forms. The forms must be completed without any alterations to the text, and no substitutes shall be accepted except as provided under ITB 21.3. All blank spaces shall be filled in with the information requested.
- 14. Alternative Bids14.1 Unless otherwise indicated in the BDS, alternative Bids shall not be considered. If alternatives are permitted, only the technical alternatives, if any, of the Most Advantageous Bidder shall be considered by the Employer.
  - 14.2 When alternative times for completion are explicitly invited, a statement to that effect will be included **in the BDS** and the method of evaluating different time schedules will be described in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.
  - 14.3 When specified **in the BDS**, Bidders are permitted to submit alternative technical solutions for specified parts of the Services, and such parts will be identified **in the BDS**, as will the method for their evaluating, and described in Section VII, Employer's Requirements.
- **15. Bid Prices and**15.1 The prices and discounts (including any price reduction)<br/>quoted by the Bidder in the Letter of Bid and in the Activity<br/>Schedule(s) shall conform to the requirements specified<br/>below.
  - 15.2 All lots (contracts) and items must be listed and priced separately in the Activity Schedule(s).
  - 15.3 The Contract shall be for the Services, as described in Appendix A to the Contract and in the Specifications (or Terms of Reference), based on the priced Activity Schedule, submitted by the Bidder.
  - 15.4 The Bidder shall quote any discounts and indicate the methodology for their application in the Letter of Bid in accordance with ITB 13.1.
  - 15.5 The Bidder shall fill in rates and prices for all items of the Services described in the in Specifications (or Terms of Reference), and listed in the Activity Schedule in Section VII,

Employer's Requirements. Items for which no rate or price is entered by the Bidder will not be paid for by the Employer when executed and shall be deemed covered by the other rates and prices in the Activity Schedule.

- 15.6 All duties, taxes, and other levies payable by the Service Provider under the Contract, or for any other cause, as of the date 28 days prior to the deadline for submission of Bids, shall be included in the total Bid price submitted by the Bidder.
- 15.7 If provided for **in the BDS**, the rates and prices quoted by the Bidder shall be subject to adjustment during the performance of the Contract in accordance with and the provisions of Clause 6.6 of the General Conditions of Contract and/or Special Conditions of Contract. The Bidder shall submit with the Bid all the information required under the Special Conditions of Contract and of the General Conditions of Contract.
- 15.8 For the purpose of determining the remuneration due for additional Services, a breakdown of the lump-sum price shall be provided by the Bidder in the form of Appendices D and E to the Contract.
- 16. Currencies of Bid and Payment
  16.1 The currency(ies) of the Bid and the currency(ies) of payments shall be the same. The Bidder shall quote in the currency of the Employer's Country the portion of the Bid price that corresponds to expenditures incurred in the currency of the Employer's Country, unless otherwise specified in the BDS.
  - 16.2 The Bidder may express the Bid price in any currency. If the Bidder wishes to be paid in a combination of amounts in different currencies, it may quote its price accordingly but shall use no more than three foreign currencies in addition to the currency of the Employer's Country.
  - 16.3 Bidders may be required by the Employer to justify their foreign currency requirements and to substantiate that the amounts included in the Lump-sum are reasonable and responsive to ITB 16.1 and 16.2.
  - 17.1 To establish the conformity of the Non-Consulting Services to the bidding document, the Bidder shall furnish as part of its Bid the documentary evidence that Services provided conform to the technical specifications and standards specified in Section VII, Employer's Requirements.
    - 17.2 Standards for provision of the Non-Consulting Services are intended to be descriptive only and not restrictive. The Bidder may offer other standards of quality provided that it demonstrates, to the Employer's satisfaction, that the

17. Documents Establishing Conformity of Services substitutions ensure substantial equivalence or are superior to those specified in the Section VII, Employer's Requirements.

- 18. Documents18Establishingthe Eligibilityand18Qualificationsof the Bidder
- 18.1 To establish Bidder's their eligibility in accordance with ITB4, Bidders shall complete the Letter of Bid, included in Section IV, Bidding Forms.
  - 18.2 The documentary evidence of the Bidder's qualifications to perform the Contract if its Bid is accepted shall establish to the Employer's satisfaction that the Bidder meets each of the qualification criterion specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.
    - 18.3 All Bidders shall provide in Section IV, Bidding Forms, a preliminary description of the proposed methodology, work plan and schedule.
    - 18.4 In the event that prequalification of Bidders has been undertaken as stated **in the BDS**, only Bids from prequalified Bidders shall be considered for award of Contract. These qualified Bidders should submit with their Bids any information updating their original prequalification applications or, alternatively, confirm in their Bids that the originally submitted prequalification information remains essentially correct as of the date of Bid submission.
    - 18.5 If prequalification has not taken place before Bidding, the qualification criteria for the Bidders are specifiedin Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.
  - 19.1 Bids shall remain valid for the Bid Validity period specified in the BDS. The Bid Validity period starts from the date fixed for the Bid submission deadline date (as prescribed by the Employer in accordance with ITB 23.1). A Bid valid for a shorter period shall be rejected by the Employer as nonresponsive.
    - 19.2 In exceptional circumstances, prior to the expiration of the Bid validity period, the Employer may request Bidders to extend the period of validity of their Bids. The request and the responses shall be made in writing. If a Bid Security is requested in accordance with ITB 20, it shall also be extended for a corresponding period. A Bidder may refuse the request without forfeiting its Bid Security. A Bidder granting the request shall not be required or permitted to modify its Bid, except as provided in ITB 19.3.
    - 19.3 If the award is delayed by a period exceeding fifty-six (56) days beyond the expiry of the initial bid validity period, the

19. Period of Validity of Bids Contract price shall be determined as follows:

- (a) in the case of fixed price contracts, the Contract price shall be the Bid price adjusted by the factor specified **in the BDS**;
- (b) in the case of adjustable price contracts, no adjustment shall be made; or
- (c) in any case, Bid evaluation shall be based on the Bid price without taking into consideration the applicable correction from those indicated above.
- 20. Bid Security20.1 The Bidder shall furnish as part of its Bid, either a Bid-Securing Declaration or a Bid security, as specified in the BDS, in original form and, in the case of a Bid Security, in the amount and currency specified in the BDS.
  - 20.2 A Bid Securing Declaration shall use the form included in Section IV, Bidding Forms.
  - 20.3 If a Bid Security is specified pursuant to ITB 20.1, the Bid Security shall be a demand guarantee, and in any of the following forms at the Bidder's option:
    - (a) an unconditional guarantee issued by a bank or nonbank financial institution (such as an insurance, bonding or surety company);
    - (b) an irrevocable letter of credit;
    - (c) a cashier's or certified check; or
    - (d) another security specified in the BDS,

from a reputable source and an eligible country. If the unconditional guarantee is issued by a non-bank financial institution located outside the Employer's Country, the issuing non-bank financial institution shall have a correspondent financial institution located in the Employer's Country to make it enforceable, unless the Employer has agreed in writing, prior to Bid submission, that a correspondent financial institution is not required. In the case of a bank guarantee, the Bid security shall be submitted either using the Bid Security Form included in Section IV, Bidding Forms, or in another substantially similar format approved by the Employerprior to Bid submission. The Bid Security shall be valid for twenty-eight (28) days beyond the original validity period of the Bid, or beyond any period of extension if requested under ITB 19.2.

20.4 If a Bid Security is specified pursuant to ITB 20.1, any Bid not accompanied by a substantially responsive Bid Security

shall be rejected by the Employer as non-responsive.

- 20.5 If a Bid Security is specified pursuant to ITB 20.1, the Bid Security of unsuccessful Bidders shall be returned as promptly as possible upon the successful Bidder's signing the contract and furnishing the Performance Security pursuant to ITB 46.
- 20.6 The Bid Security of the successful Bidder shall be returned as promptly as possible once the successful Bidder has signed the Contract and furnished the required Performance Security.
- 20.7 The Bid Security may be forfeited or the Bid-Securing Declaration executed:
  - (a) if a Bidder withdraws its Bid during the period of Bid validity specified by the Bidder in the Letter of Bid, or any extension thereto provided by the Bidder; or
  - (b) if the successful Bidder fails to:
    - (i) sign the Contract in accordance with ITB 45; or
    - (ii) furnish a performance security in accordance with ITB 46.
- 20.8 The Bid Security or Bid-Securing Declaration of a JV must be in the name of the JV that submits the Bid. If the JV has not been legally constituted into a legally enforceable JV at the time of Bidding, the Bid security or Bid-Securing Declaration shall be in the names of all future members as named in the letter of intent referred to in ITB 4.1 and ITB 12.2.
- 20.9 If a Bid Security is not required in the BDS, pursuant to ITB 20.1, and
  - (a) if a Bidder withdraws its Bid during the period of Bid validity specified by the Bidder on the Letter of Bid; or
  - (b) if the successful Bidder fails to:
    - (i) sign the Contract in accordance with ITB 45; or
    - (ii) furnish a performance security in accordance with ITB 46;

the Borrower may, if provided for **in the BDS**, declare the Bidder ineligible to be awarded a contract by the Employer for a period of time as stated **in the BDS**.

**21. Format and**<br/>Signing of Bid**21.1** The Bidder shall prepare one original of the documents<br/>comprising the Bid as described in ITB 12, bound with the

volume containing the Form of Bid, and clearly marked "Original." In addition, the Bidder shall submit copies of the Bid, in the number specified **in the BDS**, and clearly marked as "Copies." In the event of discrepancy between them, the original shall prevail.

- 21.2 Bidders shall mark as "CONFIDENTIAL" information in their Bids which is confidential to their business. This may include proprietary information, trade secrets, or commercial or financially sensitive information.
- 21.3 The original and all copies of the Bid shall be typed or written in indelible ink and shall be signed by a person or persons duly authorized to sign on behalf of the Bidder. This authorization shall consist of a written confirmation as specified **in the BDS** and shall be attached to the Bid. The name and position held by each person signing the authorization must be typed or printed below the signature. All pages of the Bid where entries or amendments have been made shall be signed or initialed by the person signing the Bid.
- 21.4 In case the Bidder is a JV, the Bid shall be signed by an authorized representative of the JV on behalf of the JV, and so as to be legally binding on all the members as evidenced by a power of attorney signed by their legally authorized representatives.
- 21.5 Any inter-lineation, erasures, or overwriting shall be valid only if they are signed or initialed by the person signing the Bid.

## D. Submission and Opening of Bids

- and 22.1 The Bidder shall deliver the Bid in a single, sealed envelope.Within the single envelope the Bidder shall place the following separate, sealed envelopes:
  - (a) in an envelope marked "ORIGINAL", all documents comprising the Bid, as described in ITB 12; and
  - (b) in an envelope marked "COPIES", all required copies of the Bid; and
  - (c) if alternative Bids are permitted in accordance with ITB 14, and if relevant:
    - (i) in an envelope marked " ORIGINAL -ALTERNATIVE BID", the alternative Bid; and
    - (ii) in the envelope marked "COPIES ALTERNATIVE

22. Sealing and Marking of Bids BID" all required copies of the alternative Bid.

- 22.2 The inner and outer envelopes shall:
  - (a) bear the name and address of the Bidder;
  - (b) be addressed to the Employer in accordance with ITB 23.1;
  - (c) bear the specific identification of this Bidding process specified in accordance with BDS 1.1; and
  - (d) bear a warning not to open before the time and date for Bid opening.
- 22.3 If all envelopes are not sealed and marked as required, the Employer will assume no responsibility for the misplacement or premature opening of the Bid.
- 23. Deadline for Submission of Bids
  23.1 Bids must be received by the Employer at the address and no later than the date and time specified in the BDS. When so specified in the BDS, Bidders shall have the option of submitting their Bids electronically. Bidders submitting Bids electronically shall follow the electronic Bid submission procedures specified in the BDS.
  - 23.2 The Employer may, at its discretion, extend the deadline for the submission of Bids by amending the bidding document in accordance with ITB 9, in which case all rights and obligations of the Employer and Bidders previously subject to the deadline shall thereafter be subject to the deadline as extended.
- 24. Late Bids24.1 The Employer shall not consider any Bid that arrives after the deadline for submission of Bids, in accordance with ITB 23. Any Bid received by the Employer after the deadline for submission of Bids shall be declared late, rejected, and returned unopened to the Bidder.
- 25. Withdrawal, Substitution and Modification of Bids
  25.1 A Bidder may withdraw, substitute, or modify its Bid after it has been submitted by sending a written notice, duly signed by an authorized representative, and shall include a copy of the authorization (the power of attorney) in accordance with ITB 21.3, (except that withdrawal notices do not require copies). The corresponding substitution or modification of the Bid must accompany the respective written notice. All notices must be:
  - (a) prepared and submitted in accordance with ITB 21 and ITB 22 (except that withdrawal notices do not require copies), and in addition, the respective envelopes shall be clearly marked "WITHDRAWAL,"

"SUBSTITUTION," or "MODIFICATION;" and

- (b) received by the Employer prior to the deadline prescribed for submission of Bids, in accordance with ITB 23.
- 25.2 Bids requested to be withdrawn in accordance with ITB 25.1 shall be returned unopened to the Bidders.
- 25.3 No Bid may be withdrawn, substituted, or modified in the interval between the deadline for submission of Bids and the expiration of the period of Bid validity specified by the Bidder on the Letter of Bid or any extension thereof.
- 26. Bid Opening 26.1 Except as in the cases specified in ITB 23 and ITB 25.2, the Employer shall, at the Bid opening, publicly open and read out all Bids received by the deadline at the date, time and place specified in theBDS in the presence of Bidders' designated representatives and anyone who choose to attend. Any specific electronic Bid opening procedures required if electronic bidding is permitted in accordance with ITB 23.1, shall be as specified in the BDS.
  - 26.2 First, envelopes marked "WITHDRAWAL" shall be opened and read out and the envelope with the corresponding Bid shall not be opened, but returned to the Bidder. If the withdrawal envelope does not contain a copy of the "power of attorney" confirming the signature as a person duly authorized to sign on behalf of the Bidder, the corresponding Bid will be opened. No Bid withdrawal shall be permitted unless the corresponding withdrawal notice contains a valid authorization to request the withdrawal and is read out at Bid opening.
  - 26.3 Next, envelopes marked "SUBSTITUTION" shall be opened and read out and exchanged with the corresponding Bid being substituted, and the substituted Bid shall not be opened, but returned to the Bidder. No Bid substitution shall be permitted unless the corresponding substitution notice contains a valid authorization to request the substitution and is read out at Bid opening.
  - 26.4 Next, envelopes marked "MODIFICATION" shall be opened and read out with the corresponding Bid. No Bid modification shall be permitted unless the corresponding modification notice contains a valid authorization to request the modification and is read out at Bid opening.
  - 26.5 Next, all remaining envelopes shall be opened one at a

time, reading out: the name of the Bidder and whether there is a modification; the total Bid Prices, per lot (contract) if applicable, including any discounts and alternative Bids; the presence or absence of a Bid Security or Bid-Securing Declaration, if required; and any other details as the Employer may consider appropriate.

- 26.6 Only Bids, alternative Bids and discounts that are opened and read out at Bid opening shall be considered further. The Letter of Bid and the priced Activity Schedule are to be initialed by representatives of the Employer attending Bid opening in the manner specified **in the BDS**.
- 26.7 The Employer shall neither discuss the merits of any Bid nor reject any Bid (except for late Bids, in accordance with ITB 24.1).
- 26.8 The Employer shall prepare a record of the Bid opening that shall include, as a minimum:
  - (a) the name of the Bidder and whether there is a withdrawal, substitution, or modification;
  - (b) the Bid Price, per lot (contract) if applicable, including any discounts; and
  - (c) any alternative Bids;
  - (d) the presence or absence of a Bid Security or Bid-Securing Declaration, if one was required.
- 26.9 The Bidders' representatives who are present shall be requested to sign the record. The omission of a Bidder's signature on the record shall not invalidate the contents and effect of the record. A copy of the record shall be distributed to all Bidders.

## E. Evaluation and Comparison of Bids

- 27. Confidentialit 27.1 Information relating to the evaluation of Bids and recommendation of contract award, shall not be disclosed to Bidders or any other persons not officially concerned with the Bidding process until information on the Intention to Award the Contract is transmitted to all Bidders in accordance with ITB 41.
  - 27.2 Any effort by a Bidder to influence the Employer in the evaluation or contract award decisions may result in the rejection of its Bid.
  - 27.3 Notwithstanding ITB 27.2, from the time of Bid opening to the time of Contract Award, if any Bidder wishes to

S

contact the Employer on any matter related to the Bidding process, it should do so in writing.

- **28.** Clarification of 28.1 To assist in the examination, evaluation, and comparison of Bids Bids, and qualification of the Bidders, the Employer may, at the Employer's discretion, ask any Bidder for clarification of itsBid including breakdowns of the prices in the Activity Schedule, and other information that the Employer may require. Any clarification submitted by a Bidder in respect to its Bid and that is not in response to a request by the Employer shall not be considered. The Employer's request for clarification and the response shall be in writing. No change, including any voluntary increase or decrease, in the prices or substance of the Bid shall be sought, offered, or permitted, except to confirm the correction of arithmetic errors discovered by the Employer in the evaluation of the Bids, in accordance with ITB 32.
  - 28.2 If a Bidder does not provide clarifications of its Bid by the date and time set in the Employer's request for clarification, its Bid may be rejected.
- 29. Deviations, 29.1 During the evaluation of Bids, the following definitions apply:and Omissions
  - (a) "Deviation" is a departure from the requirements specified in the bidding document;
  - (b) "Reservation" is the setting of limiting conditions or withholding from complete acceptance of the requirements specified in the bidding document; and
  - (c) "Omission" is the failure to submit part or all of the information or documentation required in the bidding document.
- **30. Determination**<br/>of<br/>Responsiveness30.1The Employer's determination of a Bid's responsiveness<br/>is to be based on the contents of the Bid itself, as defined<br/>in ITB 12.
  - 30.2 A substantially responsive Bid is one that meets the requirements of the bidding document without material deviation, reservation, or omission. A material deviation, reservation, or omission is one that:
    - (a) if accepted, would:
      - (i) affect in any substantial way the scope, quality, or performance of the Non-Consulting Services specified in the Contract; or

21

- (ii) limit in any substantial way, inconsistent with the bidding document, the Employer's rights or the Bidder's obligations under the Contract; or
- (b) if rectified, would unfairly affect the competitive position of other Bidders presenting substantially responsive Bids.
- 30.3 The Employer shall examine the technical aspects of the Bid submitted in accordance with ITB 17 and ITB 18, in particular, to confirm that all requirements of Section VII, Employer's Requirements have been met without any material deviation or reservation, or omission.
- 30.4 If a Bid is not substantially responsive to the requirements of bidding document, it shall be rejected by the Employer and may not subsequently be made responsive by correction of the material deviation, reservation, or omission.
- 31. Nonconformitic 31.1 Provided that a Bid is substantially responsive, the s, Errors and Employer may waive any nonconformities in the Bid. Omissions
  - 31.2 Provided that a Bid is substantially responsive, the Employer may request that the Bidder submit the necessary information or documentation, within a reasonable period of time, to rectify nonmaterial nonconformities or omissions in the Bid related to documentation requirements. Requesting information or documentation on such nonconformities shall not be related to any aspect of the price of the Bid. Failure of the Bidder to comply with the request may result in the rejection of its Bid.
  - 31.3 Provided that a Bid is substantially responsive, the Employer shall rectify quantifiable nonmaterial nonconformities related to the Bid Price. To this effect, the Bid Price shall be adjusted, for comparison purposes only, to reflect the price of a missing or non-conforming item or component in the manner specified **in the BDS**.
- **32. Correction of**<br/>Arithmetical<br/>Errors32.1 Provided that the Bid is substantially responsive, the<br/>Employer shall correct arithmetical errors on the<br/>following basis:
  - (a) if there is a discrepancy between the unit price and the line item total that is obtained by multiplying the unit price by the quantity, the unit price shall prevail and the line item total shall be corrected, unless in the opinion of the Employer there is an obvious misplacement of the decimal point in the

Preference

unit price, in which case the line item total as quoted shall govern and the unit price shall be corrected;

- (b) if there is an error in a total corresponding to the addition or subtraction of subtotals, the subtotals shall prevail and the total shall be corrected; and
- (c) if there is a discrepancy between words and figures, the amount in words shall prevail, unless the amount expressed in words is related to an arithmetic error, in which case the amount in figures shall prevail subject to (a) and (b) above.
- 32.2 Bidders shall be requested to accept correction of arithmetical errors. Failure to accept the correction in accordance with ITB 32.1, shall result in the rejection of the Bid.
- 33. Conversion to 33.1 For evaluation and comparison purposes, the single currency(ies) of the Bid shall be converted in a single currency as specified in the BDS.
- **34. Margin of** 34.1 A margin of preference shall not apply.
- 35. Evaluation of Bids
  35.1 The Employer shall use the criteria and methodologies listed in this ITB and Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria. No other evaluation criteria or methodologies shall be permitted. By applying the criteria and methodologies, the Employer shall determine the Most Advantageous Bid. This is the Bid of the Bidder that meets the qualification criteria and whose Bid has been determined to be:
  - (a) substantially responsive to the bidding document; and
  - (b) the lowest evaluated cost.
  - 35.2 In evaluating the Bids, the Employer will determine for each Bid the evaluated Bidcost by adjusting the Bid price as follows:
    - (a) price adjustment for correction of arithmetic errors in accordance with ITB 32.1;
    - (b) price adjustment due to discounts offered in accordance with ITB 15.4;
    - (c) converting the amount resulting from applying (a) and (b) above, if relevant, to a single currency in

accordance with ITB 33;

- (d) price adjustment due to quantifiable nonmaterial nonconformities in accordance with ITB 31.3;
- (e) excluding provisional sums and the provision, if any, for contingencies in the Activity Schedule but including Day work, when requested in the Specifications (or Terms of Reference); and
- (f) the additional evaluation factors are specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.
- 35.3 The estimated effect of the price adjustment provisions of the Conditions of Contract, applied over the period of execution of the Contract, shall not be taken into account in Bid evaluation.
- 35.4 If this bidding document allows Bidders to quote separate prices for different lots (contracts), the methodology to determine the lowest evaluated cost of the lot (contract) combinations, including any discounts offered in the Letter of Bid, is specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.
- 36. Comparison of Bids36.1 The Employer shall compare the evaluated costs of all substantially responsive Bids established in accordance with ITB 35.2 to determine the Bid that has the lowest evaluated cost.
- 37. Abnormally Low Bid is one where the Bid price, in combination with other constituent elements of the Bid, appears unreasonably low to the extent that the Bid price raises material concerns as to the capability of the Bidder to perform the Contract for the offered Bid price.
  - 37.2 In the event of identification of a potentially Abnormally Low Bid, the Employer shall seek written clarifications from the Bidder, including detailed price analyses of its Bid price in relation to the subject matter of the contract, scope, proposed methodology, schedule, allocation of risks and responsibilities and any other requirements of the bidding document.
  - 37.3 After evaluation of the price analyses, in the event that the Employer determines that the Bidder has failed to demonstrate its capability to perform the Contract for the offered Bid Price, the Employer shall reject the Bid.
- 38. Qualification of the Bidder38.1 The Employer shall determine to its satisfaction whether the Bidder that is selected as having submitted the lowest evaluated cost and substantially responsive Bid is eligible

and meets the qualifying criteria specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.

- 38.2 The determination shall be based upon an examination of the documentary evidence of the Bidder's qualifications submitted by the Bidder, pursuant to ITB 18. The determination shall not take into consideration the qualifications of other firms such as the Bidder's subsidiaries, parent entities, affiliates, subcontractors or any other firm(s) different from the Bidder that submitted the Bid.
- 38.3 An affirmative determination shall be a prerequisite for award of the Contract to the Bidder. A negative determination shall result in disqualification of the Bid, in which event the Employer shall proceed to the Bidder who offers a substantially responsive Bid with the next lowest evaluated cost to make a similar determination of that Bidder's qualifications to perform satisfactorily.
- 39. Employer's 39.1 The Employer reserves the right to accept or reject any Bid, and to annul the Bidding process and reject all Bids **Right** to Accept Any at any time prior to Contract Award, without thereby Bid, and to incurring any liability to Bidders. In case of annulment, **Reject Any or** all Bids submitted and specifically, Bid securities, shall be All Bids promptly returned to the Bidders.
- 40. Standstill 40.1 The Contract shall be awarded not earlier than the expiry Period of the Standstill Period. The duration of the Standstill Period is specified in the BDS. Where only one Bid is submitted, the Standstill Period shall not apply.
- 41. Notice On 41.1 When a Standstill Period applies, it shall commence Intention to when the Employer has transmitted to each Bidder (that Award has not already been notified that it has been unsuccessful) Notification of Intention to Award the Contract to the successful Bidder. The Notification of Intention to Award shall contain, at a minimum, the following information:
  - the name and address of the Bidder submitting the (a) successful Bid;
  - (b) the Contract price of the successful Bid;
  - the names of all Bidders who submitted Bids, and (c) their Bid prices as readout and as evaluated prices;
  - a statement of the reason(s) the Bid (of the (d) unsuccessful Bidder to whom the notice is addressed) was unsuccessful;

- (e) the expiry date of the Standstill Period; and
- (f) instructions on how to request a debriefing or submit a complaint during the standstill period.

## F. Award of Contract

- **42. Award Criteria** 42.1 Subject to ITB 39, the Employer shall award the Contract to the successful Bidder. This is the Bidder whose Bid has been determined to be the Most Advantageous Bid. This is the Bid of the Bidder that meets the qualification criteria and whose Bid has been determined to be:
  - (a) substantially responsive to the bidding document; and
  - (b) the lowest evaluated cost.
- 43. Notification of Award
  43.1 Prior to the expiration of the Bid Validity Period and upon expiry of the Standstill Period, specified in BDS ITB 40.1, or any extension thereof, or upon satisfactorily addressing a complaint that has been filed within the Standstill Period, the Employer shall notify the successful Bidder, in writing, that its Bid has been accepted. The notification letter (hereinafter and in the Conditions of Contract and Contract Forms called the "Letter of Acceptance") shall specify the sum that the Employer will pay the Supplier in consideration of the execution of the Contract and Contract Forms called "the Conditions of Contract and Contract Forms called "the Contract Price").
  - 43.2 At the same time, the Employer shall publish the Contract Award Notice which shall contain, at a minimum, the following information:
    - (a) name and address of the Employer;
    - (b) name and reference number of the contract being awarded, and the selection method used;
    - (c) names of all Bidders that submitted Bids, and their Bid prices as read out at Bid opening, and as evaluated;
    - (d) name of Bidders whose Bids were rejected and the reasons for their rejection; and
    - (e) the name of the successful Bidder, the final total contract price, the contract duration and a summary of its scope.
  - 43.3 The Contract Award Notice shall be published on the Employer's website with free access if available, or in at

least one newspaper of national circulation in the Employer's Country, or in the official gazette. The Employer shall also publish the contract award notice in UNDB online.

- 43.4 Until a formal Contract is prepared and executed, the Letter of Acceptance shall constitute a binding Contract.
- 44. Debriefing by the Employer44.1 On receipt of the Borrower's Notification of Intention to Award referred to in ITB41, an unsuccessful Bidder has three (3) Business Days to make a written request to the Employer for a debriefing. The Employer shall provide a debriefing to all unsuccessful Bidders whose request is received within this deadline.
  - 44.2 Where a request for debriefing is received within the deadline, the Employer shall provide a debriefing within five (5) Business Days, unless the Employer decides, for justifiable reasons, to provide the debriefing outside this timeframe. In that case, the standstill period shall automatically be extended until five (5) Business Days after such debriefing is provided. If more than one debriefing is so delayed, the standstill period shall not end earlier than five (5) Business Days after the last debriefing takes place. The Employer shall promptly inform, by the quickest means available, all Bidders of the extended standstill period.
  - 44.3 Where a request for debriefing is received by the Employer later than the three (3)-Business Day deadline, the Employer should provide the debriefing as soon as practicable, and normally no later than fifteen (15) Business Days from the date of publication of Public Notice of Award of contract. Requests for debriefing received outside the three (3)-day deadline shall not lead to extension of the standstill period.
  - 44.4 Debriefings of unsuccessful Bidders may be done in writing or verbally. The Bidder shall bear their own costs of attending such a debriefing meeting.
- 45. Signing of Contract
  45.1 Promptly upon Notification of Award, the Employer shall send the successful Bidder the Contract Agreement.
  45.2 Within twenty-eight (28) days of receipt of the Contract Agreement, the successful Bidder shall sign, date, and return it to the Employer.
- **46. Performance** 46.1 Within twenty-eight (28) days of the receipt of the Letter

#### **Security** of Acceptance from the Employer, the successful Bidder, if required, shall furnish the Performance Security in accordance with the GCC 3.9, using for that purpose the Performance Security Form included in Section X, Contract Forms, or another Form acceptable to the Employer. If the Performance Security furnished by the successful Bidder is in the form of a bond, it shall be issued by a bonding or insurance company that has been determined by the successful Bidder to be acceptable to the Employer. A foreign institution providing a bond shall have a correspondent financial institution located in the Employer's Country, unless the Employer has agreed in writing that a correspondent financial institution is not required.

- 46.2 Failure of the successful Bidder to submit the abovementioned Performance Security or sign the Contract shall constitute sufficient grounds for the annulment of the award and forfeiture of the Bid Security. In that event the Employer may award the Contract to the Bidder offering the next Most Advantageous Bid.
- 47. Adjudicator47.1 The Employer proposes the person named in the BDS to be appointed as Adjudicator under the Contract, at an hourly fee specified in the BDS, plus reimbursable expenses. If the Bidder disagrees with this Bid, the Bidder should so state in the Bid. If, in the Letter of Acceptance, the Employer has not agreed on the appointment of the Adjudicator, the Adjudicator shall be appointed by the Appointing Authority designated in the Special Conditions of Contract at the request of either party.

### Section II -Bid Data Sheet (BDS)

The following specific data for the Non-Consulting Services to be procured shall complement, supplement, or amend the provisions in the Instructions to Bidders (ITB). Whenever there is a conflict, the provisions herein shall prevail over those in ITB.

[Where an e-procurement system is used, modify the relevant parts of the BDS accordingly to reflect the e-procurement process]

[Instructions for completing the Bid Data Sheet are provided, as needed, in the notes in italics mentioned for the relevant ITB]

ITB Reference	A. General				
ITB 1.1	The reference number of the Request for Bids (RFB) is : IN-BRLPS-123403-NC-RFB				
	The Employer is: Bihar Rural Livelihoods Promotion Society				
	The name of the RFB is: <b>Hiring of Agency to provide services for</b>				
	Data Entry Works				
ITB 1.2(a)	Electronic -Procurement System				
	The Employer shall use the following electronic-procurement system to manage this Bidding process:				
	https://www.eproc.bihar.gov.in				
	The electronic-procurement system shall be used to manage the following aspects of the Bidding process:				
	<ol> <li>Issuance of Bids</li> <li>Submission of Bids (Technical + Financial]</li> <li>Opening of Bids</li> </ol>				
ITB 1.3	The Intended Completion Date is-				
	THREE YEARS FROM THE DATE OF CONTRACT AGREEMENT				
ITB 2.1	The Borrower is: <b>Bihar Rural Livelihoods Promotion Society</b> under Department of Rural Development, Government of Bihar, India.				
	Loan or Financing Agreement amount: <b>US\$290 MILLION</b>				
	The name of the Project is: <b>Bihar Transformative Development Project</b>				

ITB 4.1	Maximum number of members in the Joint Venture (JV) shall be: Joint Venture Not Allowed				
ITB 4.5	A list of debarred firms and individuals is available on the Bank's external website: <u>http://www.worldbank.org/debarr.</u>				
	<b>B.</b> Contents of Bidding Document				
ITB 8.1	For <b><u>Clarification of Bid purposes</u></b> only, the Employer's address is:				
	[Attention: Dr. Santosh, Procurement Specialist				
	Address: Annexe-II, VidyutBhawan, Bailey Road				
	Floor/ Room number: "C" Wing, 3 <sup>rd</sup> Floor,				
	City: Patna				
	ZIP Code: 800021				
	Country: India				
	Telephone: 91-612-2504980 [Ext. 242]				
	Facsimile number: 91-612-2504960				
	Electronic mail address: proc.sp@brlps.in				
	Requests for clarification should be received by the Employer no later than: <b>29-10-2019</b>				
	Web page: www.brlp.in				
ITB 9.1	The addendum will appear on the e-procurement system and simultaneously will be uploaded on <u>https://www.brlp.in</u>				
	C. Preparation of Bids				
ITB 11.1	The language of the Bid is: <b>English</b>				
	All correspondence exchange shall be English language.				
	Language for translation of supporting documents and printed literature is English.				
ITB 12.1 (j)	The Bidder shall upload the following additional documents in its Bid:				
	<ol> <li>Signed and stamped photocopy of EPF registration certificate</li> <li>Signed and stamped photocopy of ESI registration certificate</li> <li>Signed and stamped photocopy of GST registration certificate</li> <li>Signed and stamped photocopy of Labor License for supply of manpower, if any.</li> </ol>				

ITB 14.1	Alternative Bids <b>shall not be</b> considered.		
ITB 14.2	Alternative times for completion shall not bepermitted.		
ITB 14.3	Deleted		
ITB 15.7	The prices quoted by the Bidder shall <b>not</b> be subject to adjustment during the performance of the Contract.		
ITB 16.1	The Bidder is required to quote in Indian Rupees.		
ITB 18.4	Prequalification has not been undertaken.		
ITB 19.1	The Bid validity period shall be <b>hundred &amp; twenty (120)</b> days from the last date of opening of financial bid.		
ITB 19.3 (a)	Deleted		
ITB 20.1	A Bid Security shall berequired. A Bid-Securing Declaration <b>shall not be</b> required. If a Bid Security shall be required, the amount and currency of the Bid Security shall be INR 15.0 Lakh		
ITB 20.3 (d)	Other types of acceptable securities: <b>Bid security is to be deposited through online at</b> <u>https://www.eproc.bihar.gov.in</u> .		
ITB 20.9	Deleted		
ITB 21.1	Deleted		
ITB 21.3	Not required		
ITB 22.1	Bidding shall be through e-Procurement process only		
	D. Submission and Opening of Bids		
ITB 23.1	Bid is to be submitted online and must be uploaded on <u>https://www.eproc.bihar.gov.in</u>		
ITB 23.1	The deadline for online Bid submission is: 16-11-2019 till 04.00 pm The electronic Bid submission procedures shall be: Bids must be uploaded on <u>https://www.eproc.bihar.gov.in</u>		
ITB 26.1	The electronic Bid opening procedures shall be: Online bid will be opened at <u>https://www.eproc.bihar.gov.in</u>		

ITB 26.6	The Letter of Bid and priced Activity Schedule shall be initialed by at least two (02) representatives of the Employer conducting Bid opening.			
	E. Evaluation and Comparison of Bids			
ITB 31.3	The adjustment shall be based on the <b>"highest"</b> price of the item or component as quoted in other substantially responsive Bids. If the price of the item or component cannot be derived from the price of other substantially responsive Bids, the Employer shall use its best estimate.			
ITB 33.1	Not Applicable			
ITB 40 Standstill Period	The Standstill Period is 07Business Days from the date the Employer has transmitted to all Bidders that submitted Bids, the Notification of its Intention to Award the Contract to the successful Bidder.			
	F. Award of Contract			
ITB 47	The Adjudicator proposed by the Employer is- Will be finalized at the time of contract.			

### Section III - Evaluation and Qualification Criteria

This section contains the criteria that the Employer shall use to evaluate Bids and qualify Bidders through post-qualification. No other factor methods or criteria shall be used other than specified in this bidding document. The Bidder shall provide all the information requested in the forms included in Section IV, Bidding Forms.

[The Employer shall select the criteria deemed appropriate for the procurement process, insert the appropriate wording using the samples below or other acceptable wording, and delete the text in italics]

### Contents

1.	Evalu	lation (ITB 35.2(f))	. 35
	1.1	Adequacy of Technical Proposal	. 35
	1.2	Multiple Contracts	. 35
	1.3	Alternative Times for Completion	. 35
	1.4	Alternative Technical Solutions for specified parts of the Services	. 35
	1.5	Sustainable procurement	. 35
2.	Qual	ification	. 36

The Employer shall use the criteria and methodologies listed in this Section to evaluate Bids. By applying these criteria and methodologies, the Employer shall determine the Most Advantageous Bid. This is the Bid that has been determined to be:

- (a) substantially responsive to the bidding document, and
- (b) the lowest evaluated cost.

### 1. Evaluation (ITB 35.2(f))

In addition to the criteria listed in ITB 35.2 (a) to (e) the following criteria shall apply:

Not Applicable

#### 1.1 Adequacy of Technical Proposal

Not Applicable

#### 1.2 Multiple Contracts

Not Applicable

#### 1.3 Alternative Times for Completion

Not Applicable

#### 1.4 Alternative Technical Solutions for specified parts of the Services

Not Applicable

### 1.5 Sustainable procurement Not Applicable

### 2. Qualification

If the Employer has not undertaken prequalification of potential Bidders, all Bidders shall include the following information and supporting documents with their Bids:

<b>S1.</b>	Evaluation Criteria Maxim Marks		Marks	
No.		um Marks	Marks Criteria	Marks
1	The bidder should be a registered Company/ Partnership firm	n/a	Certificate of Incorporation and/ or Certificate of Commencement of Business issued by the Registrar of Companies/Partnership deed (in case of partnership firm)	n/a
2	Having documentary evidence for live head office/Branch office within Bihar	n/a	Current Electricity bill or Landline bill in Bidder's name	n/a
3	Having GSTIN Registration and copy of last return with other valid documents like PAN.	n/a	Supported Documents	n/a
4	Minimum average annual turn-over in each of the last 3 FYs (2015-16, 2016-17 & 2017- 18), as per audited balance sheets submitted	20	<ul> <li>05 Crores</li> <li>10 Crores</li> <li>15 Crores or more</li> <li>20 crores or more</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>05</li> <li>10</li> <li>15</li> <li>20</li> </ul>
5	Total Net Worth as on 31/03/2018, as per original submitted CA certificate.	05	<ul> <li>Minimum 1 Crore</li> <li>2 Crores</li> <li>5 Crores or more</li> </ul>	<ul><li>01</li><li>02</li><li>05</li></ul>
6	Having EPF Roll showing nos. of manpower of the bidder	05	<ul> <li>Minimum 200 Nos.</li> <li>1000 Nos.</li> <li>3500 Nos or more</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>1</li> <li>2</li> <li>5</li> </ul>
7	Having Experience Certificate/s on technical manpower deployment service/s for minimum 1 year duration against individual Govt. Entity/PSUs/Banks during last 05 FYs.	25	<ul> <li>Minimum 500 in nos</li> <li>750 in nos.</li> <li>1000 in nos. or more</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>10</li> <li>15</li> <li>25</li> </ul>
8	Submission of ISO Certifications • ISO 9001:2015 • ISO 14001:2015 • ISO 27001:2013	10	<ul> <li>One certificate</li> <li>Two or more certificate</li> <li>Photocopies of certificates to be attached.</li> </ul>	0 05 0 10
9	Having Certificates/ POs with pre-Tax order value of	20	<ul><li>One Order</li><li>Two Orders</li></ul>	<ul><li>○ 5</li><li>○ 10</li></ul>

	minimum Rs. 2 crores only in single order against supply/providing Data Entry Operators for Govt. body/PSUs/Banks during last		<ul><li>Three Orders</li><li>Four Orders</li></ul>	o 15 o 20
	05 FYs.			
10	Having Experience/ POs on running/facilitating of Data/ ICT/ IT Centers or locations for at least 1 year duration for Govt. body/PSUs/Banks during last 05 FYs.	15	<ul> <li>Minimum 100 locations</li> <li>200 locations</li> <li>300 locations or more</li> </ul>	0 5 0 10 0 15
	Total Marks	100	0	0

Note:- Submission of all the valid/legal documents in context to above table.

#### TOTAL MARKS: 100

Minimum Qualifying marks will be 75%.

NOTE: Financial bids of bidder scoring 75 or more marks shall only be opened.

## **Section IV- Bidding Forms**

### **Table of Forms**

Letter of Bid	
Qualification Information	
Schedule Forms	
Activity Schedule	Error! Bookmark not defined.
Notification of Award - Letter of Acceptance	
Form of Contract	

### Letter of Bid

INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS: DELETE THIS BOX ONCE YOU HAVE COMPLETED THE DOCUMENT

The Bidder must prepare this Letter of Bid on stationery with its letterhead clearly showing the Bidder's complete name and business address.

<u>Note</u>: All italicized text is to help Bidders in preparing this form.

**Date of this Bid submission**: [insert date (as day, month and year) of Bid submission] **RFB No.:** [insert number of RFB process] **Alternative No.**: [insert identification No if this is a Bid for an alternative]

#### To: [insert complete name of Employer]

- (a) **No reservations:** We have examined and have no reservations to the bidding document, including Addenda issued in accordance with ITB 9;
- (b) **Eligibility**: We meet the eligibility requirements and have no conflict of interest in accordance with ITB 4;
- (c) **Bid-Securing Declaration:** We havenot been suspended nor declared ineligible by the Employer based on execution of a Bid-Securing Declaration in the Employer's Country in accordance with ITB 4.7;
- (d) **Conformity:** We offer to provide the Non-Consulting Services in conformity with the bidding document of the following: [insert a brief description of the Non-Consulting Services];
- (e) Bid Price: The total price of our Bid, excluding any discounts offered in item (f) below is: [Insert one of the options below as appropriate]

Option 1, in case of one lot: Total price is: [insert the total price of the Bid in words and figures, indicating the various amounts and the respective currencies];

Or

Option 2, in case of multiple lots: (a) Total price of each lot [insert the total price of each lot in words and figures, indicating the various amounts and the respective currencies]; and (b) Total price of all lots (sum of all lots) [insert the total price of all lots in words and figures, indicating the various amounts and the respective currencies];

- (f) **Discounts:** The discounts offered and the methodology for their application are:
  - (i) The discounts offered are: [Specify in detail each discount offered.]

- (ii) The exact method of calculations to determine the net price after application of discounts is shown below: [Specify in detail the method that shall be used to apply the discounts];
- (g) **Bid Validity Period:** Our Bid shall be valid for the period specified in BDS 19.1 (as amended if applicable) from the date fixed for the Bid submission deadline (specified in BDS 23.1 (as amended if applicable), and it shall remain binding upon us and may be accepted at any time before the expiration of that period;
- (h) **Performance Security:** If our Bid is accepted, we commit to obtain a Performance Security in accordance with the bidding document;
- (i) **One Bid Per Bidder:** We are not submitting any other Bid(s) as an individual Bidder, and we are not participating in any other Bid(s) as a Joint Venture member or as a subcontractor, and meet the requirements of ITB 4.3, other than alternative Bids submitted in accordance with ITB 14;
- (j) **Suspension and Debarment**: We, along with any of our subcontractors, suppliers, consultants, manufacturers, or service providers for any part of the contract, are not subject to, and not controlled by any entity or individual that is subject to, a temporary suspension or a debarment imposed by the World Bank Group or a debarment imposed by the World Bank Group in accordance with the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions between the World Bank and other development banks. Further, we are not ineligible under the Employer's Country laws or official regulations or pursuant to a decision of the United Nations Security Council;
- (k) **State-owned enterprise or institution**: [select the appropriate option and delete the other] [We are not a state-owned enterprise or institution] / [We are a state-owned enterprise or institution but meet the requirements of ITB 4.6];
- (l) **Commissions, gratuities and fees**: We have paid, or will pay the following commissions, gratuities, or fees with respect to the Bidding process or execution of the Contract: [insert complete name of each Recipient, its full address, the reason for which each commission or gratuity was paid and the amount and currency of each such commission or gratuity]

Name of Recipient	Address	Reason	Amount

(If none has been paid or is to be paid, indicate "none.")

(m) [Delete if not appropriate, or amend to suit] We confirm that we understand the provisions relating to Standstill Period as described in this bidding document and the Procurement Regulations.

- (n) **Binding Contract**: We understand that this Bid, together with your written acceptance thereof included in your Letter of Acceptance, shall constitute a binding contract between us, until a formal contract is prepared and executed;
- (o) **Not Bound to Accept:** We understand that you are not bound to accept the lowest evaluated cost Bid, the Most Advantageous Bid or any other Bid that you may receive; and
- (p) **Fraud and Corruption:** We hereby certify that we have taken steps to ensure that no person acting for us or on our behalf engages in any type of Fraud and Corruption.

Name of the Bidder: \*[insert complete name of person signing the Bid]

Name of the person duly authorized to sign the Bid on behalf of the Bidder: \*\*[insert complete name of person duly authorized to sign the Bid]

Title of the person signing the Bid: [insert complete title of the person signing the Bid]

**Signature of the person named above**: [insert signature of person whose name and capacity are shown above]

Date signed [insert date of signing] day of [insert month], [insert year]

### **Bidder Information Form**

[The Bidder shall fill in this Form in accordance with the instructions indicated below. No alterations to its format shall be permitted and no substitutions shall be accepted.]

Date: [insert date (as day, month and year) of Bid submission] RFB No.: [insert number of Bidding process] Alternative No.: [insert identification No if this is a Bid for an alternative]

Page \_\_\_\_\_ of \_ \_\_\_\_ pages

1. Bidder's Name [insert Bidder's legal name]			
2. In case of JV, legal name of each member : [insert legal name of each member in JV]			
3. Bidder's actual or intended country of registration: [insert actual or intended country of registration]			
4. Bidder's year of registration: [insert Bidder's year of registration]			
5. Bidder's Address in country of registration: [insert Bidder's legal address in country of registration]			
6. Bidder's Authorized Representative Information			
Name: [insert Authorized Representative's name]			
Address: [insert Authorized Representative's Address]			
Telephone/Fax numbers: [insert Authorized Representative's telephone/fax numbers]			
Email Address: [insert Authorized Representative's email address]			
7. Attached are copies of original documents of [check the box(es) of the attached original documents]			
□ Articles of Incorporation (or equivalent documents of constitution or association), and/or documents of registration of the legal entity named above, in accordance with ITB 4.4.			
<ul> <li>In case of JV, letter of intent to form JV or JV agreement, in accordance with ITB 4.1.</li> </ul>			
□ In case of state-owned enterprise or institution, in accordance with ITB 4.6 documents establishing:			
<ul> <li>Legal and financial autonomy</li> <li>Operation under commercial law</li> <li>Establishing that the Bidder is not under the supervision of the agency of the Employer</li> </ul>			
2. Included are the organizational chart, a list of Board of Directors, and the beneficial			

#### ownership.

### **Bidder's JV Members Information Form**

## "Not Used"

[The Bidder shall fill in this Form in accordance with the instructions indicated below. The following table shall be filled in for the Bidder and for each member of a Joint Venture]]. Date: [insert date (as day, month and year) of Bid submission] RFB No.: [insert number of Bidding process] Alternative No.: [insert identification No if this is a Bid for an alternative]

Page \_\_\_\_\_ of \_ \_\_\_\_ pages

1. Bidder's Name: [insert Bidder's legal name]	Bidder's Name: [insert Bidder's legal name]				
2. Bidder's JV Member's name: [insert JV's Member legal name]	Bidder's JV Member's name: [insert JV's Member legal name]				
3. Bidder's JV Member's country of registration: [insert JV's Member country registration]	Bidder's JV Member's country of registration: [insert JV's Member country of registration]				
4. Bidder's JV Member's year of registration: [insert JV's Member year registration]	of				
5. Bidder's JV Member's legal address in country of registration: [insert J Member legal address in country of registration]	V′s				
6. Bidder's JV Member's authorized representative information					
Name: [insert name of JV's Member authorized representative]					
Address: [insert address of JV's Member authorized representative]					
Telephone/Fax numbers: [insert telephone/fax numbers of JV's Member authorized representative]					
Email Address: [insert email address of JV's Member authorized representative]					
7. Attached are copies of original documents of [check the box(es) of the attached original documents]					
<ul> <li>Articles of Incorporation (or equivalent documents of constitution or association), and/or registration documents of the legal entity named above, in accordance with IT 4.4.</li> </ul>	В				
□ In case of a state-owned enterprise or institution, documents establishing legal and financial autonomy, operation in accordance with commercial law, and that they an not under the supervision of the Employer, in accordance with ITB 4.6.	e				
2. Included are the organizational chart, a list of Board of Directors, and the beneficial ownership.					

### **Qualification Information**

### 1. Individual Bidders 1.1 Constitution or legal status of Bidder: [attach copy] Place of registration: [insert] Principal place of business: [insert]

Power of attorney of signatory of Bid: [attach]

1.2 Qualifications and experience of key personnel proposed for administration and execution of the Contract. Attach biographical data. Refer to GCC Clause 4.1.

Positic	n	Name	Years of	Years of
1 001010		i tuiite	experience	experience in
			(general)	proposed position
(a)				
(b)				
	1.3	Proposed subco	ontracts and firms inv	olved. Refer to GCC
		Clause 3.5.		

Sections of the Services	Value of subcontrac t	Subcontractor (name and address)	Experience in providing similar Services
(a)			
(b)			

- 1.4 Financial reports for the last three years: balance sheets, profit and loss statements, auditors' reports, etc. List below and attach copies.
- 1.5 Evidence of access to financial resources to meet the qualification requirements: cash in hand, lines of credit, etc. List below and attach copies of support documents. We certify/confirm that we comply with eligibility requirements as per ITB 4.
- 1.6 Name, address, and telephone, telex, and facsimile numbers of banks that may provide references if contacted by the Employer.
- 1.7 Information regarding any litigation, current or within the last five years, in which the Bidder is or has been involved.

Other party(ies)	Cause of dispute	Details of litigation award	Amount involved
(a)			
(b)			

- 1.8 Statement of compliance with the requirements of ITB 4.2.
- 1.9 Proposed Program (service work method and schedule). Descriptions, drawings, and charts, as necessary, to comply with the requirements of the bidding document.
- 2. Joint Deleted Ventures
- **3. Additional** 3.1 Bidders should provide any additional information required in the BDS.

### **Schedule Forms**

[The Bidder shall fill in these Forms in accordance with the instructions indicated. The list of line items in column 1 of the **Activity Schedules** shall coincide with the List of Non-Consulting Servicesspecified in the Employer's Requirements.]

	Price Schedule							
Currencies in accordance with ITB 16					Date: _ RFB N Alterna Page N			
1	2	3	4	5				
Service N°	Description of Services	Unit	Delivery Date	Quantity and physical unit	Uni			
[insert number of the Service ]	[insert name of Services]		[insert delivery date at place of final destination per Service]	[insert number of units]	[insert u per unit]			
				<u>.</u>				

### PLEASE DO NOT FILL RATES HERE. A SEPARATE EXCEL SHEET HAS BEEN F https://www.eproc.bihar.gov.in

Total Bid Price

Name of Bidder [insert complete name of Bidder] Signature of Bidder [signature of person signing the Bid] Date [insert date]

#### Notification of Award - Letter of Acceptance

#### [letterhead paper of the Employer]

[date]

To: [name and address of the Service Provider]

This is to notify you that your Bid dated [date] for execution of the [name of the Contract and identification number, as given in the Special Conditions of Contract] for the Contract Price of the equivalent of [amount in numbers and words] [name of currency], as corrected and modified in accordance with the Instructions to Bidders is hereby accepted by our Agency.

**Note:** Insert one of the 3 options for the second paragraph. The first option should be used if the Bidder has not objected the name proposed for Adjudicator. The second option if the Bidder has objected the proposed Adjudicator and proposed a mane for a substitute, who was accepted by the Employer. And the third option if the Bidder has objected the proposed Adjudicator and proposed a mane for a substitute, who was not accepted by the Employer.

We confirm that [insert name proposed by Employer in the Bid Data Sheet],

or

We accept that [name proposed by Bidder] be appointed as the Adjudicator

or

We do not accept that [name proposed by Bidder] be appointed as Adjudicator, and by sending a copy of this letter of acceptance to [insert the name of the Appointing Authority], we are hereby requesting [name], the Appointing Authority, to appoint the Adjudicator in accordance with ITB 47.1

You are hereby instructed to proceed with the execution of the said contract for the provision of Services in accordance with the Contract documents.

Please return the attached Contract dully signed

Authorized Signature:	_
Name and Title of Signatory:	_
Name of Agency:	-

Attachment: Contract

#### Form of Contract

[letterhead paper of the Employer]

#### LUMP-SUM REMUNERATION

This CONTRACT (hereinafter called the "Contract") is made the [day] day of the month of [month], [year], between, on the one hand, [name of Employer] (hereinafter called the "Employer") and, on the other hand, [name of Service Provider] (hereinafter called the "Service Provider").

[**Note**: In the text below text in brackets is optional; all notes should be deleted in final text. If the Service Provider consist of more than one entity, the above should be partially amended to read as follows: "...(hereinafter called the "Employer") and, on the other hand, a joint venture consisting of the following entities, each of which will be jointly and severally liable to the Employer for all the Service Provider's obligations under this Contract, namely, [name of Service Provider] and [name of Service Provider] (hereinafter called the "Service Provider").]

WHEREAS

- (a) the Employer has requested the Service Provider to provide certainServices as defined in the General Conditions of Contract attached to this Contract (hereinafter called the "Services");
- (b) the Service Provider, having represented to the Employer that they have the required professional skills, and personnel and technical resources, have agreed to provide the Services on the terms and conditions set forth in this Contract at a contract price of......;
- (c) the Employer has received [or has applied for] a loan from the International Bank for Reconstruction and Development (hereinafter called the "Bank") [or a credit from the International Development Association (hereinafter called the "Association")] towards the cost of the Services and intends to apply a portion of the proceeds of this loan [or credit] to eligible payments under this Contract, it being understood (i) that payments by the Bank [or Association] will be made only at the request of the Employer and upon approval by the Bank [or Association], (ii) that such payments will be subject, in all respects, to the terms and conditions of the agreement providing for the loan [or credit], and (iii) that no party other than the Employer shall derive any rights from the agreement providing for the loan [or credit] or have any claim to the loan [or credit] proceeds;

NOW THEREFORE the parties hereto hereby agree as follows:

1. The following documents shall be deemed to form and be read and construed as part of this Agreement, and the priority of the documents shall be as follows:

- (a) the Letter of Acceptance;
- (b) the Service Provider's Bid
- (c) the Special Conditions of Contract;
- (d) the General Conditions of Contract;

- (e) the Specifications;
- (f) the Priced Activity Schedule; and
- (g) The following Appendices: [Note: If any of these Appendices are not used, the words "Not Used" should be inserted below next to the title of the Appendix and on the sheet attached hereto carrying the title of that Appendix.]

Appendix A: Description of the Services

Appendix B: Schedule of Payments

Appendix C: Key Personnel and Subcontractors

Appendix D: Breakdown of Contract Price in Foreign Currency

Appendix E: Breakdown of Contract Price in Local Currency

Appendix F: Services and Facilities Provided by the Employer

Appendix G: Performance Incentive Compensation

- 2. The mutual rights and obligations of the Employer and the Service Provider shall be as set forth in the Contract, in particular:
  - (a) the Service Provider shall carry out the Services in accordance with the provisions of the Contract; and
  - (b) the Employer shall make payments to the Service Provider in accordance with the provisions of the Contract.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties hereto have caused this Contract to be signed in their respective names as of the day and year first above written.

For and on behalf of [name of Employer]

[Authorized Representative] Name & Designation

For and on behalf of [name of Service Provider]

[Authorized Representative] Name & Designation

# Form of Bid Security

(Bank Guarantee)

# "Not Used"

[The bank shall fill in this Bank Guarantee Form in accordance with the instructions indicated.]

[Guarantor letterhead or SWIFT identifier code]

Beneficiary: [Employer to insert its name and address]

**RFB No.:** [Employer to insert reference number for the Request for Bids]

Alternative No.: [Insert identification No if this is a Bid for an alternative]

Date:[Insert date of issue]

**BID GUARANTEE No.:**[Insert guarantee reference number]

Guarantor: [Insert name and address of place of issue, unless indicated in the letterhead]

We have been informed that \_\_\_\_\_ [insert name of the Bidder, which in the case of a joint venture shall be the name of the joint venture (whether legally constituted or prospective) or the names of all members thereof] (hereinafter called "the Applicant") has submitted or will submit to the Beneficiary its Bid (hereinafter called "the Bid") for the execution of \_\_\_\_\_\_ under Request for Bids No. \_\_\_\_\_\_ ("the RFB").

Furthermore, we understand that, according to the Beneficiary's conditions, Bids must be supported by a Bid guarantee.

At the request of the Applicant, we, as Guarantor, hereby irrevocably undertake to pay the Beneficiary any sum or sums not exceeding in total an amount of \_\_\_\_\_\_

(\_\_\_\_\_\_) upon receipt by us of the Beneficiary's complying demand, supported by the Beneficiary's statement, whether in the demand itself or a separate signed document accompanying or identifying the demand, stating that either the Applicant:

- (a) has withdrawn its Bid during the period of Bid validity set forth in the Applicant's Letter of Bid ("the Bid Validity Period"), or any extension thereto provided by the Applicant; or
- (b) having been notified of the acceptance of its Bid by the Beneficiary during the Bid Validity Period or any extension thereto provided by the Applicant, (i) has failed to sign the contract agreement, or (ii) has failed to furnish the performance security, in accordance with the Instructions to Bidders ("ITB") of the Beneficiary's bidding document.

This guarantee will expire: (a) if the Applicant is the successful Bidder, upon our receipt of copies of the Contract agreement signed by the Applicant and the performance security issued to the Beneficiary in relation to such Contract agreement; or (b) if the Applicant is not the successful Bidder, upon the earlier of (i) our receipt of a copy of the Beneficiary's notification to the Applicant of the results of the Bidding process; or (ii) twenty-eight days after the end of the Bid Validity Period.

Consequently, any demand for payment under this guarantee must be received by us at the office indicated above on or before that date.

This guarantee is subject to the Uniform Rules for Demand Guarantees (URDG) 2010 Revision, ICC Publication No. 758.

[Signature(s)]

Note: All italicized text is for use in preparing this form and shall be deleted from the final product.

### Form of Bid Security (Bid Bond) "Not Used"

[The Surety shall fill in this Bid Bond Form in accordance with the instructions indicated.]

BOND NO.

BY THIS BOND [name of Bidder] as Principal (hereinafter called "the Principal"), and [name, legal title, and address of surety], **authorized to transact business in** [name of country of Employer], as Surety (hereinafter called "the Surety"), are held and firmly bound unto [name of Employer] as Obligee (hereinafter called "the Employer") in the sum of [amount of Bond]<sup>1</sup> [amount in words], for the payment of which sum, well and truly to be made, we, the said Principal and Surety, bind ourselves, our successors and assigns, jointly and severally, firmly by these presents.

WHEREAS the Principal has submitted or will submit a written Bid to the Employer dated the \_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_, 20\_\_, for the supply of [name of Contract] (hereinafter called the "Bid").

NOW, THEREFORE, THE CONDITION OF THIS OBLIGATION is such that if the Principal:

- (a) has withdrawn its Bid during the period of Bid validity set forth in the Principal's Letter of Bid ("the Bid Validity Period"), or any extension thereto provided by the Principal; or
- (b) having been notified of the acceptance of its Bid by the Employer during the Bid Validity Period or any extension thereto provided by the Principal; (i) failed to execute the Contract agreement; or (ii) has failed to furnish the Performance Security, in accordance with the Instructions to Bidders ("ITB") of the Employer's bidding document.

then the Surety undertakes to immediately pay to the Employer up to the above amount upon receipt of the Employer's first written demand, without the Employer having to substantiate its demand, provided that in its demand the Employer shall state that the demand arises from the occurrence of any of the above events, specifying which event(s) has occurred.

The Surety hereby agrees that its obligation will remain in full force and effect up to and including the date 28 days after the date of expiration of the Bid Validity Period set forth in the Principal's Letter of Bid or any extension thereto provided by the Principal.

IN TESTIMONY WHEREOF, the Principal and the Surety have caused these presents to be executed in their respective names this \_\_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_ 20\_\_.

 Principal:
 Surety:

Corporate Seal (where appropriate)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The amount of the Bond shall be denominated in the currency of the Employer's Country or the equivalent amount in a freely convertible currency.

(Signature) (Printed name and title) (Signature) (Printed name and title)

## Form of Bid-Securing Declaration "Not Used"

[The Bidder shall fill in this Form in accordance with the instructions indicated.]

Date: [date (as day, month and year)] RFB No.: [number of Bidding process] Alternative No.: [insert identification No if this is a Bid for an alternative]

To: [complete name of Employer]

We, the undersigned, declare that:

We understand that, according to your conditions, Bids must be supported by a Bid-Securing Declaration.

We accept that we will automatically be suspended from being eligible for Bidding in any contract with the Employer for the period of time of [number of months or years] starting on [date], if we are in breach of our obligation(s) under the Bid conditions, because we:

- (a) have withdrawn our Bid during the period of Bid validity specified in the Letter of Bid; or
- (b) having been notified of the acceptance of our Bid by the Employer during the period of Bid validity, (i) fail to sign the Contract agreement; or (ii) fail or refuse to furnish the Performance Security, if required, in accordance with the ITB.

We understand this Bid Securing Declaration shall expire if we are not the successful Bidder, upon the earlier of (i) our receipt of your notification to us of the name of the successful Bidder; or (ii) twenty-eight days after the expiration of our Bid.

Name of the Bidder\*\_\_\_\_\_

Name of the person duly authorized to sign the Bid on behalf of the Bidder\*\*\_\_\_\_\_

 Title of the person signing the Bid\_\_\_\_\_\_

 Signature of the person named above\_\_\_\_\_\_

Date signed \_\_\_\_\_\_, \_\_\_\_

\*: In the case of the Bid submitted by joint venture specify the name of the Joint Venture as Bidder

\*\*: Person signing the Bid shall have the power of attorney given by the Bidder attached to the Bid

[Note: In case of a Joint Venture, the Bid-Securing Declaration must be in the name of all members to the Joint Venture that submits the Bid.]

### **Section V - Eligible Countries**

#### Eligibility for the Provision of Goods, Works and Services in Bank-Financed Procurement

1. In reference to ITB 4.8, for the information of the Bidders, at the present time firms, goods and services from the following countries are excluded from this Bidding process:

Under ITB 4.8 (a) "none"

Under ITB 4.8 (b) "none"

### Section VI - Fraud and Corruption

#### (Section VI shall not be modified)

#### 1. Purpose

1.1 The Bank's Anti-Corruption Guidelines and this annex apply with respect to procurement under Bank Investment Project Financing operations.

#### 2. Requirements

2.1 The Bank requires that Borrowers (including beneficiaries of Bank financing); bidders, consultants, contractors and suppliers; any sub-contractors, sub-consultants, service providers or suppliers; any agents (whether declared or not); and any of their personnel, observe the highest standard of ethics during the procurement process, selection and contract execution of Bank-financed contracts, and refrain from Fraud and Corruption.

#### 2.2 To this end, the Bank:

- a. Defines, for the purposes of this provision, the terms set forth below as follows:
  - i. "corrupt practice" is the offering, giving, receiving, or soliciting, directly or indirectly, of anything of value to influence improperly the actions of another party;
  - ii. "fraudulent practice" is any act or omission, including misrepresentation, that knowingly or recklessly misleads, or attempts to mislead, a party to obtain financial or other benefit or to avoid an obligation;
  - iii. "collusive practice" is an arrangement between two or more parties designed to achieve an improper purpose, including to influence improperly the actions of another party;
  - iv. "coercive practice" is impairing or harming, or threatening to impair or harm, directly or indirectly, any party or the property of the party to influence improperly the actions of a party;
  - v. "obstructive practice" is:
    - (a) deliberately destroying, falsifying, altering, or concealing of evidence material to the investigation or making false statements to investigators in order to materially impede a Bank investigation into allegations of a corrupt, fraudulent, coercive, or collusive practice; and/or threatening, harassing, or intimidating any party to prevent it from disclosing its knowledge of matters relevant to the investigation or from pursuing the investigation; or
    - (b) acts intended to materially impede the exercise of the Bank's inspection and audit rights provided for under paragraph 2.2 e. below.
- b. Rejects a proposal for award if the Bank determines that the firm or individual recommended for award, any of its personnel, or its agents, or its sub-consultants, sub-contractors, service providers, suppliers and/ or their employees, has, directly

or indirectly, engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive, or obstructive practices in competing for the contract in question;

- c. In addition to the legal remedies set out in the relevant Legal Agreement, may take other appropriate actions, including declaring misprocurement, if the Bank determines at any time that representatives of the Borrower or of a recipient of any part of the proceeds of the loan engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive, or obstructive practices during the procurement process, selection and/or execution of the contract in question, without the Borrower having taken timely and appropriate action satisfactory to the Bank to address such practices when they occur, including by failing to inform the Bank in a timely manner at the time they knew of the practices;
- d. Pursuant to the Bank's Anti- Corruption Guidelines and in accordance with the Bank's prevailing sanctions policies and procedures, may sanction a firm or individual, either indefinitely or for a stated period of time, including by publicly declaring such firm or individual ineligible (i) to be awarded or otherwise benefit from a Bank-financed contract, financially or in any other manner;<sup>1</sup>(ii) to be a nominated<sup>2</sup> sub-contractor, consultant, manufacturer or supplier, or service provider of an otherwise eligible firm being awarded a Bank-financed contract; and (iii) to receive the proceeds of any loan made by the Bank or otherwise to participate further in the preparation or implementation of any Bank-financed project;
- e. Requires that a clause be included in bidding/request for proposals documents and in contracts financed by a Bank loan, requiring (i) bidders, consultants, contractors, and suppliers, and their sub-contractors, sub-consultants, service providers, suppliers, agents personnel, permit the Bank to inspect<sup>3</sup> all accounts, records and other documents relating to the submission of bids and contract performance, and to have them audited by auditors appointed by the Bank.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> For the avoidance of doubt, a sanctioned party's ineligibility to be awarded a contract shall include, without limitation, (i) applying for pre-qualification, expressing interest in a consultancy, and bidding, either directly or as a nominated sub-contractor, nominated consultant, nominated manufacturer or supplier, or nominated service provider, in respect of such contract, and (ii) entering into an addendum or amendment introducing a material modification to any existing contract.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> A nominated sub-contractor, nominated consultant, nominated manufacturer or supplier, or nominated service provider (different names are used depending on the particular bidding document) is one which has been: (i) included by the bidder in its prequalification application or bid because it brings specific and critical experience and know-how that allow the bidder to meet the qualification requirements for the particular bid; or (ii) appointed by the Borrower.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Inspections in this context usually are investigative (i.e., forensic) in nature. They involve fact-finding activities undertaken by the Bank or persons appointed by the Bank to address specific matters related to investigations/audits, such as evaluating the veracity of an allegation of possible Fraud and Corruption, through the appropriate mechanisms. Such activity includes but is not limited to: accessing and examining a firm's or individual's financial records and information, and making copies thereof as relevant; accessing and examining any other documents, data and information (whether in hard copy or electronic format) deemed relevant for the investigation/audit, and making copies thereof as relevant; interviewing staff and other relevant individuals; performing physical inspections and site visits; and obtaining third party verification of information.

# Part II – Employer's Requirement

### Section VII - Activity Schedule

#### **Terms of Reference**

#### Hiring of Agency to provide Services for Data Entry Work

#### (i) Background

Bihar Rural Livelihoods Project (BRLPS) is designed by Government of Bihar to address rural poverty in Bihar. Besides state government and central government, the World Bank is also extending financial assistance to this project. The project aims at enhancing social and economic empowerment of the rural poor by creating self-managed community institutions and enhancing income through sustainable livelihoods generation. Currently, JEEViKA is implementing three projects named as BTDP, NRLP and NRLM covering 534 blocks with support from staff and cadres spread across the state.

The data capturing in MIS requires establishment and streamlining of Decision Support System (DSS) in BRLPS (JEEViKA) across state. The kind of effort put in has resulted in successfully capturing of the voluminous legacy data in the system as well as the current data on some indicators. In this activity, most important stakeholders are the MIS Executives/Data Entry Operators (DEOs) who perform data entry. Data entry includes data entry of CBO profiles and financial transactional data of VOs and CLFs. As on date, profiles of more than 8 lakh SHGs, more than 50 thousand VOs and more than 800 CLFs have been digitized. The data entry or digitization of CBOs' profiles and their financial transactions at the block/district level is a continuous process. This will allow to maintain current data in the MIS system and will help the management in proper decision making as well as in carrying out reviews at all levels. In addition, the real time digitization of the CLF/VO transaction data would require reinforcement of the existing IT Infrastructure and man power at block and district level offices.

The digitization work in BRLPS is increasing significantly as several mobile apps and portal based data entry from different themes has increased and is also being rolled out across state i.e. all 534 blocks. The data entry in all the applications will be a continuous process and will help in sharing of information in timely manner with accuracy. In order to facilitate effective planning, monitoring & implementation at grass root levels, it is necessary to take the MIS down to the sub-district/block level and even at panchayat level by using mobile apps. This will reduce the manual work, streamline the operation, and hence increase efficiency in proper monitoring vis-a-vis the productivity even at district/block level offices. In this regard, BRLPS proposes to hire services for effectively running setting up Block Data centers in all the blocks of 32 districts of Bihar.

pg. 1

#### (ii) Objective of the Assignment

The objective of this assignment is to hire services for providing man power for data entry work at block offices in all the 32 districts as per annexure I.

#### (iii) Scope of Work

- a. The Setting up of data entry center and its roll out shall follow an implementation arrangement that shall ensure seamless execution of the project. The task will be monitored jointly by the BRLPS and the Agency. One nodal officer from each side would be designated to coordinate the execution of the project.
- b. The bidder would designate/deploy one technical supervisor in each district who would coordinate in day-to-day facility with the concerned block authorities in consultation with the District M&E manager of BRLPS.
- c. The bidder would deploy maximum two data entry operators with requisite qualification & experience as mentioned above at each block and would coordinate in data gathering, maintenance and facility management in consultation with the District M&E manager of BRLPS. If the data entry operator deployed is not found fit for the work, suitable replacement will have to be made by the agency within 07 days failing which center will be treated as non-functional.
- d. The agency will ensure operation on all working days of BPIUs with official timings as notified by BRLPS. There may arise some special circumstances, when the DEOs would be required to provide services beyond the normal working days or hours, as the case may be, for which no additional payment will be made by BRLPS.
- e. The bidder shall be the principal employer of the persons, so appointed for the purpose and in no case such persons shall be treated as employee of the BRLPS. The bidder shall be liable to meet all past/present/future financial liabilities on account of remunerations and contributions towards all statutory obligations.
- f. The bidder should have its own office in Patna with adequate number of administrative and technical staff for seamless execution of the project.
- g. BRLPS will provide the data in proper formats for digitization in application. The BPM of a BRLPS block will be responsible for ensuring the data availability at block offices but agency will also coordinate with BPM for timely collection of data.
- h. The M&E Manager at district level will monitor the implementation facilities and operations on regular basis. The data entry operators deployed by the Agency shall also submit report to the district M&E Manager who in turn would report to the DPM at district who will further report to SPM-MIS at SPMU. The SPM-MIS keep updating progress and performance of the agency to CEO, BRLPS on regular basis.

- i. MIS team of BRLPS will provide necessary orientation / hands-on training on the software developed and deployed (on-line / off-line) to the data entry operators deployed by the Agency at the District / Block level to efficiently access the software, from time-to-time as required.
- j. The agency shall deposit the salaries along with ESI, EPF) to the appointed Data Entry Operators (DEOs) by the 10th of the month. The Agency will ensure timely salary payment of these data entry operators(DEOs) and opening of ESI and EPF account for each DEO's and timely deposit of applicable ESI and EPF (Employer's contribution and employees contribution) and failure to that if any, shall be at the risk and responsibility of the agency.
- k. The TA/DA of DEOs and supervisors will be paid on the basis of submission of bills/invoices. The supervisor will be treated as per the category 3 staff of BRLPS for TA/DA. The TA/DA od DEOs will be paid as mentioned below:-
  - 1. Local Rs 150/day
  - 2. Within District and outside block Rs 250/day
  - 3. Outside District and within state 1000/day
  - (If the tour is for more than 8 hrs.)
  - 4. 25% will be the claimable amount if office provides all the logistics.

#### IV. Requirement of Man-power

Sl. No.	Facilities to be provided (Along with technical specification )	Quantity			
01.	Deployment of Computer Operator	387 Operators			
	The honorarium of the Operator will be 12,000/- p the payment to the operators shall be done in their to be maintained and shared with BRLPS on month	r accounts and EPF/ESI challan details nly basis.			
	<ul> <li>S/he should be minimum Intermediate with 6 months DCA and having an experience of 01 years in data entry related works.</li> <li>The candidate must possess good analytical and communication skills.</li> </ul>				
02	Regional supervisor	04 (each covering 8 districts)			
	<ul> <li>S/he should be minimum Graduate/BCA. The candidate should have minimum 5 yrs of experience in data entry supervisory work or managerial level related at ICT/Data center or data entry related work.</li> </ul>				
	Note:- Desktop/laptop, electricity, furniture, stationery and internet will be provided by BRLPS. The number of Data entry operators may increase/decrease as per the requirement.				

#### (b) Deliverables/Output and Payment Schedule

Following performance outcomes will be delivered through the project:

- a. Deployment of Data Entry Operator: The Agency will deploy two manpower / data entry operators with the requisite qualification as specified in the TOR at each block within 45 days of placing of Work Order.
- b. Data Gathering & Management: The Deployed manpower / data entry operator will gather information from the BPM at Block Level for all tasks assigned by the BRLPS from time-to-time in coordination with M&E Manager at the district level.
- c. Data Entry / Digitization: Data entry is to be done on various applications / software, Software developed and deployed by BRLPS (Off-line/On-line) either in Hindi or in English as per requirements of the BRLPS. BRLPS may assign other similar works as per the requirements of the project as and when required.
- d. The supervisor will submit a compiled report on monthly basis at the district level related to work assigned and work done by the data entry operator in each of the concerned district. He will be monitoring the work from the side of agency. The format of report will be provided post agreement.

The payments arrangements under this project shall be as follows:

- i. 100% payment on monthly basis by the concerned district level office on the satisfactory completion of the data entry & validation work (On-line & Off-line) on the receipt of the certificate of work done in the format prescribed by the BRLPS from the concerned BPIU and duly certified by the M&E manager at DPCU (Sample of format will be provided post agreement).
- ii. All Payments will be subject to deduction of applicable taxes.
- iii. Tax deduction should be shown separately.
- iv. No advance payment shall be made.
- v. No interest would be payable on delayed payments. However BRLPS would normally make every possible effort to make payments promptly after receipt of certificate related to completion and validation of data entry work.

(c) Project Duration

iem

Tenure of this project shall be for a period of 3 years. However, performance of the agency would be mentioned and periodically reviewed. The performance assessment will be based on the quality and quantum of data entry work done against the data/task assigned by the BRLPS management.

#### (d) Project Appraisal and Review

SPM-MIS shall be authorized to supervise the assignment and carry out necessary interaction and exchange of information about the status of the project between the Agency and BRLPS. All relevant project related documentation will also be made available to the agency. The Chief Executive Officer, BRLPS may constitute a review committee to monitor the progress and access the deliverables of the project.

This assignment is funded by BRLPS which shall be the owner of the assignment output. The Consultant will have no right of claim whatsoever to the assignment or its outputs once completed.

lem

<u>Table</u>

<b>S1.</b>	Evaluation Criteria	Maxim	Marks	
No.		um	Marks Criteria	Marks

		Marks		
1	The bidder should be a registered Company/ Partnership firm	n/a	Certificate of Incorporation and/ or Certificate of Commencement of Business issued by the Registrar of Companies/Partnership deed (in case of partnership firm)	n/a
2	Having documentary evidence for live head office/Branch office within Bihar	n/a	Current Electricity bill or Landline bill in Bidder's name	n/a
3	Having GSTIN Registration and copy of last return with other valid documents like PAN.	n/a	Supported Documents	n/a
4	Minimum average annual turn-over in each of the last 3 FYs (2015-16, 2016-17 & 2017- 18), as per audited balance sheets submitted	20	<ul> <li>05 Crores</li> <li>10 Crores</li> <li>15 Crores or more</li> <li>20 crores or more</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>05</li> <li>10</li> <li>15</li> <li>20</li> </ul>
5	Total Net Worth as on 31/03/2018, as per original submitted CA certificate.	05	<ul> <li>Minimum 1 Crore</li> <li>2 Crores</li> <li>5 Crores or more</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>01</li> <li>02</li> <li>05</li> </ul>
6	Having EPF Roll showing nos. of manpower of the bidder	05	<ul> <li>Minimum 200 Nos.</li> <li>1000 Nos.</li> <li>3500 Nos or more</li> </ul>	0 1 0 2 0 5
7	Having Experience Certificate/s on technical manpower deployment service/s for minimum 1 year duration against individual Govt. Entity/ PSUs/Banks during last 05 FYs.	25	<ul> <li>Minimum 500 in nos</li> <li>750 in nos.</li> <li>1000 in nos. or more</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>10</li> <li>15</li> <li>25</li> </ul>
8	Submission of ISO Certifications ISO 9001:2015 ISO 14001:2015 ISO 27001:2013	10	<ul> <li>One certificate</li> <li>Two or more certificate</li> <li>Photocopies of certificates to</li> <li>be attached.</li> </ul>	◦ 05 ◦ 10
9	Having Certificates/ POs with pre-Tax order value of minimum Rs. 2 crores only in single order against supply/providing Data Entry Operators for Govt. body/PSUs/Banks during last 05 FYs.	20	<ul> <li>One Order</li> <li>Two Orders</li> <li>Three Orders</li> <li>Four Orders</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>5</li> <li>10</li> <li>15</li> <li>20</li> </ul>
10	Having Experience/ POs on running/facilitating of Data/	15	<ul><li>Minimum 100 locations</li><li>200 locations</li></ul>	o 5 o 10

ICT/ IT Centers or locations for at least 1 year duration for Govt. body/PSUs/Banks during last 05 FYs.		o 300 locations or more	o 15
Total Marks	100	0	0

Note:- Submission of all the valid/legal documents in context to above table.

#### TOTAL MARKS: 100

Minimum Qualifying marks will be 75%.

**Performance Specifications** 

# As per above ACTIVITY SCHEDULE

# Part III – Conditions of Contract and Contract Forms

# Section VIII -General Conditions of Contract

#### **Table of Clauses**

A.	General	Provisions	73
	1.1	Definitions	73
	1.2	Applicable Law	74
	1.3	Language	74
	1.4	Notices	74
	1.5	Location	75
	1.6	Authorized Representatives	75
	1.7	Inspection and Audit by the Bank	75
	1.8	Taxes and Duties	75
2.	Commen	cement, Completion, Modification, and Termination of Contract	75
	2.1	Effectiveness of Contract	75
	2.3	Intended Completion Date	76
	2.4	Modification	76
	2.4.1	Value Engineering	76
	2.5	Force Majeure	77
	2.6	Termination	78
3.	Obligati	ons of the Service Provider	79
	3.1	General	79
	3.2	Conflict of Interests	79
	3.3	Confidentiality	80
	3.4	Insurance to be Taken Out by the Service Provider	80
	3.5	Service Provider's Actions Requiring Employer's Prior Approval	80
	3.6	Reporting Obligations	81
	3.7	Documents Prepared by the Service Provider to Be the Property of Employer	
	3.8	Liquidated Damages	81
	3.9	Performance Security	82
	3.10 I	Fraud and Corruption	82
	3.11 9	Sustainable Procurement	82

4.	Service I	Provider's Personnel	82
	4.1	Description of Personnel	82
	4.2	Removal and/or Replacement of Personnel	82
5.	Obligati	ons of the Employer	83
	5.1	Assistance and Exemptions	83
	5.2	Change in the Applicable Law	83
	5.3	Services and Facilities	83
6.	Payment	s to the Service Provider	83
	6.1	Lump-Sum Remuneration	83
	6.2	Contract Price	83
	6.3	Payment for Additional Services, and Performance Incentive Compensation	83
	6.4	Terms and Conditions of Payment	84
	6.5	Interest on Delayed Payments	84
	6.6	Price Adjustment	
	6.7	Dayworks	85
7.	Quality	Control	85
	7.1	Identifying Defects	85
	7.2	Correction of Defects, and	85
8.	Settleme	nt of Disputes	86
	8.1	Amicable Settlement	86
	8.2	Dispute Settlement	86

#### Section VIII - General Conditions of Contract

#### **A.** General Provisions

# **1.1 Definitions** Unless the context otherwise requires, the following terms whenever used in this Contract have the following meanings:

- (a) The Adjudicator is the person appointed jointly by the Employer and the Service Provider to resolve disputes in the first instance, as provided for in Sub-Clause 8.2 hereunder.
- (b) "Activity Schedule" is the priced and completed list of items of Services to be performed by the Service Provider forming part of his Bid;
- (c) "Bank" means the International Bank for Reconstruction and Development, Washington, D.C., U.S.A.;
- (c) "Association" means the International Development Association, Washington, D.C., U.S.A.;
- (d) "Completion Date" means the date of completion of the Services by the Service Provider as certified by the Employer
- (e) "Contract" means the Contract signed by the Parties, to which these General Conditions of Contract (GCC) are attached, together with all the documents listed in Clause 1 of such signed Contract;
- (f) "Contract Price" means the price to be paid for the performance of the Services, in accordance with Clause 6;
- (g) "Dayworks" means varied work inputs subject to payment on a time basis for the Service Provider's employees and equipment, in addition to payments for associated materials and administration.
- (h) "Employer" means the party who employs the Service Provider
- (i) "Foreign Currency" means any currency other than the currency of the country of the Employer;
- (j) "GCC" means these General Conditions of Contract;
- (k) "Government" means the Government of the Employer's Country;
- (l) "Local Currency" means the currency of the country of the Employer;

- (m) "Member," in case the Service Provider consist of a joint venture of more than one entity, means any of these entities; "Members" means all these entities, and "Member in Charge" means the entity specified in the SC to act on their behalf in exercising all the Service Provider' rights and obligations towards the Employer under this Contract;
- (n) "Party" means the Employer or the Service Provider, as the case may be, and "Parties" means both of them;
- (o) "Personnel" means persons hired by the Service Provider or by any Subcontractor as employees and assigned to the performance of the Services or any part thereof;
- (p) "Service Provider" is a person or corporate body whose Bid to provide the Services has been accepted by the Employer;
- (q) "Service Provider's Bid" means the completed Bidding Document submitted by the Service Provider to the Employer
- (r) "SCC" means the Special Conditions of Contract by which the GCC may be amended or supplemented;
- (s) "Specifications" means the specifications of the service included in the Bidding Document submitted by the Service Provider to the Employer
- (t) "Services" means the work to be performed by the Service Provider pursuant to this Contract, as described in Appendix A; and in the Specifications and Schedule of Activities included in the Service Provider's Bid.
- (u) "Subcontractor" means any entity to which the Service Provider subcontracts any part of the Services in accordance with the provisions of Sub-Clauses 3.5 and 4.
- 1.2 Applicable The Contract shall be interpreted in accordance with the laws of the Employer's Country, unless otherwise specified in the Special Conditions of Contract (SCC).
- **1.3 Language** This Contract has been executed in the language **specified in the SCC**, which shall be the binding and controlling language for all matters relating to the meaning or interpretation of this Contract.
- **1.4 Notices** Any notice, request, or consent made pursuant to this Contract shall be in writing and shall be deemed to have been made when delivered in person to an authorized representative of the Party to whom the communication is

addressed, or when sent by registered mail, telex, telegram, or facsimile to such Party at the address **specified in the SCC**.

- **1.5 Location** The Services shall be performed at such locations as are specified in Appendix A, in the specifications and, where the location of a particular task is not so specified, at such locations, whether in the Government's country or elsewhere, as the Employer may approve.
- 1.6 Authorized Representative s
   Any action required or permitted to be taken, and any document required or permitted to be executed, under this Contract by the Employer or the Service Provider may be taken or executed by the officials specified in the SCC.
- **1.7 Inspection and** Pursuant to paragraph 2.2 e. of Appendix A to the General Audit by the Conditions,
- **Bank** the Supplier shall permit and shall cause its subcontractors and sub consultants to permit, the Bank and/or persons appointed by the Bank to inspect the Site and/or the accounts and records relating to the performance of the Contract and the submission of the Bid, and to have such accounts and records audited by auditors appointed by the Bank if requested by the Bank. The Supplier's and its Subcontractors' and subconsultants' attention is drawn to Sub-Clause 3.10 which provides, inter alia, that acts intended to materially impede the exercise of the Bank's inspection and audit rights constitute a prohibited practice subject to contract termination (as well as to a determination of ineligibility pursuant to the Bank's prevailing sanctions procedures).
- **1.8 Taxes andDuties**The Service Provider, Subcontractors, and their Personnel shall pay such taxes, duties, fees, and other impositions as may be levied under the Applicable Law, the amount of which is deemed to have been included in the Contract Price.

#### 2. Commencement, Completion, Modification, and Termination of Contract

- 2.1 Effectiveness of ContractContractThis Contract shall come into effect on the date the Contract is signed by both parties or such other later date as may be stated in the SCC.
- 2.2

Commenceme nt of Services

**2.2.1 Program** Before commencement of the Services, the Service Provider shall submit to the Employer for approval a Program showing the general methods, arrangements, order and timing for all activities. The Services shall be carried out in

accordance with the approved Program as updated.

- 2.2.2 Starting The Service Provider shall start carrying out the Services thirty (30) days after the date the Contract becomes effective, or at such other date as may be specified in the SCC.
- 2.3 Intended Completion Date
   Unless terminated earlier pursuant to Sub-Clause 2.6, the Service Provider shall complete the activities by the Intended Completion Date, as is specified in the SCC. If the Service Provider does not complete the activities by the Intended Completion Date, it shall be liable to pay liquidated damage as per Sub-Clause 3.8. In this case, the Completion Date will be the date of completion of all activities.
- **2.4 Modification** Modification of the terms and conditions of this Contract, including any modification of the scope of the Services or of the Contract Price, may only be made by written agreement between the Parties and shall not be effective until the consent of the Bank or of the Association, as the case may be, has been obtained.
- 2.4.1 Value The Service Provider may prepare, at its own cost, a value engineering proposal at any time during the performance of the contract. The value engineering proposal shall, at a minimum, include the following;
  - (a) the proposed change(s), and a description of the difference to the existing contract requirements;
  - (b) a full cost/benefit analysis of the proposed change(s) including a description and estimate of costs (including life cycle costs, if applicable) the Employer may incur in implementing the value engineering proposal; and
  - (c) a description of any effect(s) of the change on performance/functionality.

The Employer may accept the value engineering proposal if the proposal demonstrates benefits that:

- (a) accelerates the delivery period; or
- (b) reduces the Contract Price or the life cycle costs to the Employer; or
- (c) improves the quality, efficiency, safety or sustainability of the services; or

(d) yields any other benefits to the Employer,

without compromising the necessary functions of the Facilities.

If the value engineering proposal is approved by the Employer and results in:

- (a) a reduction of the Contract Price; the amount to be paid to the Service Provider shall be the percentage specified in the SCC of the reduction in the Contract Price; or
- (b) an increase in the Contract Price; but results in a reduction in life cycle costs due to any benefit described in (a) to (d) above, the amount to be paid to the Service Provider shall be the full increase in the Contract Price.

#### 2.5 Force Majeure

- **2.5.1 Definition** For the purposes of this Contract, "Force Majeure" means an event which is beyond the reasonable control of a Party and which makes a Party's performance of its obligations under the Contract impossible or so impractical as to be considered impossible under the circumstances.
- 2.5.2 No Breach of Contract The failure of a Party to fulfill any of its obligations under the contract shall not be considered to be a breach of, or default under, this Contract insofar as such inability arises from an event of Force Majeure, provided that the Party affected by such an event (a) has taken all reasonable precautions, due care and reasonable alternative measures in order to carry out the terms and conditions of this Contract, and (b) has informed the other Party as soon as possible about the occurrence of such an event.
- 2.5.3 Extension of Time Any period within which a Party shall, pursuant to this Contract, complete any action or task, shall be extended for a period equal to the time during which such Party was unable to perform such action as a result of Force Majeure.
- **2.5.4 Payments** During the period of their inability to perform the Services as a result of an event of Force Majeure, the Service Provider shall be entitled to continue to be paid under the terms of this Contract, as well as to be reimbursed for additional costs reasonably and necessarily incurred by them during such period for the purposes of the Services and in reactivating the Service after the end of such period.

#### 2.6 Termination

# 2.6.1 By the Employer The Employer may terminate this Contract, by not less than thirty (30) days' written notice of termination to the Service Provider, to be given after the occurrence of any of the events specified in paragraphs (a) through (d) of this Sub-Clause 2.6.1:

- (a) if the Service Provider does not remedy a failure in the performance of its obligations under the Contract, within thirty (30) days after being notified or within any further period as the Employer may have subsequently approved in writing;
- (b) if the Service Provider become insolvent or bankrupt;
- (c) if, as the result of Force Majeure, the Service Provider is unable to perform a material portion of the Services for a period of not less than sixty (60) days; or
- (d) if the Service Provider, in the judgment of the Employer has engaged in Fraud and Corruption, as defined in paragraph 2.2 a. of the Appendix A to the GCC, in competing for or in executing the Contract
- 2.6.2 By the Service Provider Provider may terminate this Contract, by not less than thirty (30) days' written notice to the Employer, such notice to be given after the occurrence of any of the events specified in paragraphs (a) and (b) of this Sub-Clause 2.6.2:
  - (a) if the Employer fails to pay any monies due to the Service Provider pursuant to this Contract and not subject to dispute pursuant to Clause 7 within forty-five (45) days after receiving written notice from the Service Provider that such payment is overdue; or
  - (b) if, as the result of Force Majeure, the Service Provider is unable to perform a material portion of the Services for a period of not less than sixty (60) days.

2.6.3 In the event that the World Bank suspends the loan or Credit Suspending to the Employer, from which part of the payments to the Service Provider are being made: Loan or Credit

(a) The Employer is obligated to notify the Service Provider

of such suspension within 7 days of having received the World Bank's suspension notice.

- (b) If the Service Provider has not received sums due to by the due date stated in the SCC in accordance with Sub-Clause 6.5 the Service Provider may immediately issue a 14 day termination notice.
- 2.6.4 Payment Upon termination of this Contract pursuant to Sub-Clauses
   2.6.1 or 2.6.2, the Employer shall make the following payments to the Service Provider:
  - n
- (a) remuneration pursuant to Clause 6 for Services satisfactorily performed prior to the effective date of termination;
- (b) except in the case of termination pursuant to paragraphs (a), (b), (d) of Sub-Clause 2.6.1, reimbursement of any reasonable cost incident to the prompt and orderly termination of the Contract, including the cost of the return travel of the Personnel.

#### 3. Obligations of the Service Provider

# **3.1 General** The Service Provider shall perform the Services in accordance with the Specifications and the Activity Schedule, and carry out its obligations with all due diligence, efficiency, and economy, in accordance with generally accepted professional techniques and practices, and shall observe sound management practices, and employ appropriate advanced technology and safe methods. The Service Provider shall always act, in respect of any matter relating to this Contract or to the Services, as faithful adviser to the Employer, and shall at all times support and safeguard the Employer's legitimate interests in any dealings with Subcontractors or third parties.

#### **3.2** Conflict of Interests

3.2.1 Service
 Provider Not to Benefit from Commissions and Discounts.
 The remuneration of the Service Provider pursuant to Clause 6 shall constitute the Service Provider's sole remuneration in connection with this Contract or the Services, and the Service Provider shall not accept for their own benefit any trade commission, discount, or similar payment in connection with activities pursuant to this Contract or to the Services or in the discharge of their obligations under the Contract, and the Service Provider shall use their best efforts to ensure that the Personnel, any Subcontractors, and agents of either of them similarly shall not receive any such additional remuneration.

- 3.2.2 Service The Service Provider agree that, during the term of this Contract and after its termination, the Service Provider and its affiliates Not to be Otherwise Interested in Project The Service Provider agree that, during the term of this Contract and after its termination, the Service Provider and its affiliates, as well as any Subcontractor and any of its affiliates, shall be disqualified from providing goods, works, or Services (other than the Services and any continuation thereof) for any project resulting from or closely related to the Services.
- **3.2.3 Prohibition of**<br/>Conflicting<br/>ActivitiesNeither the Service Provider nor its Subcontractors nor the<br/>Personnel shall engage, either directly or indirectly, in any of<br/>the following activities:
  - (a) during the term of this Contract, any business or professional activities in the Government's country which would conflict with the activities assigned to them under this Contract;
  - (b) during the term of this Contract, neither the Service Provider nor their Subcontractors shall hire public employees in active duty or on any type of leave, to perform any activity under this Contract;
  - (c) after the termination of this Contract, such other activities as may be **specified in the SCC.**
- **3.3 Confidentiality** The Service Provider, itsSubcontractors, and the Personnel of either of them shall not, either during the term or within two (2) years after the expiration of this Contract, disclose any proprietary or confidential information relating to the Project, the Services, this Contract, or the Employer's business or operations without the prior written consent of the Employer.
- 3.4 Insurance to be Taken Out by the Service Provider
  The Service Provider (a) shall take out and maintain, and shall cause any Subcontractors to take out and maintain, at its (or the Subcontractors', as the case may be) own cost but on terms and conditions approved by the Employer, insurance against the risks, and for the coverage, as shall be specified in the SCC; and (b) at the Employer's request, shall provide evidence to the Employer showing that such insurance has been taken out and maintained and that the current premiums have been paid.
- 3.5 Service Provider's The Service Provider shall obtain the Employer's prior approval in writing before taking any of the following actions: Approval
  - (a) entering into a subcontract for the performance of any part of the Services,
  - (b) appointing such members of the Personnel not listed by

name in Appendix C ("Key Personnel and Subcontractors"),

- (c) changing the Program of activities; and
- (d) any other action that may be **specified in the SCC**.
- 3.6 Reporting The Service Provider shall submit to the Employer the reports and documents specified in Appendix B in the form, in the numbers, and within the periods set forth in the said Appendix.
- 3.7 Documents Prepared by the Service Provider to Be the Property of the Employer All plans, drawings, specifications, designs, reports, and other documents and software submitted by the Service Provider in accordance with Sub-Clause 3.6 shall become and remain the property of the Employer, and the Service Provider shall, not later than upon termination or expiration of this Contract, deliver all such documents and software to the Employer, together with a detailed inventory thereof. The Service Provider may retain a copy of such documents and software. Restrictions about the future use of these documents, if any, shall be **specified in the SCC.**

#### 3.8 Liquidated Damages

- 3.8.1 Payments of Liquidated Damages
   The Service Provider shall pay liquidated damages to the Employer at the rate per day stated in the SCC for each day that the Completion Date is later than the Intended Completion Date. The total amount of liquidated damages shall not exceed the amount defined in the SCC. The Employer may deduct liquidated damages from payments due to the Service Provider. Payment of liquidated damages shall not affect the Service Provider's liabilities.
- **3.8.2 Correction for Over-payment** If the Intended Completion Date is extended after liquidated damages have been paid, the Employer shall correct any overpayment of liquidated damages by the Service Provider by adjusting the next payment certificate. The Service Provider shall be paid interest on the overpayment, calculated from the date of payment to the date of repayment, at the rates specified in Sub-Clause 6.5.
- 3.8.3 Lack of performance penalty
   If the Service Provider has not corrected a Defect within the time specified in the Employer's notice, a penalty for Lack of performance will be paid by the Service Provider. The amount to be paid will be calculated as a percentage of the cost of having the Defect corrected, assessed as described in Sub-Clause 7.2 and specified in the SCC.

- 3.9 Performance Security The Service Provider shall provide the Performance Security to the Employer no later than the date specified in the Letter of acceptance. The Performance Security shall be issued in an amount and form and by a bank or surety acceptable to the Employer, and denominated in the types and proportions of the currencies in which the Contract Price is payable. The performance Security shall be valid until a date 28 days from the Completion Date of the Contract in case of a bank guarantee, and until one year from the Completion Date of the Contract in the case of a Performance Bond.
- 3.10 Fraud and The Bank requires compliance with the Bank's Anti-CorruptionCorruption Guidelines and its prevailing sanctions policies and procedures as set forth in the WBG's Sanctions Framework, as set forth in the Appendix to the GCC.

The Employer requires the Supplier to disclose any commissions or fees that may have been paid or are to be paid to agents or any other party with respect to the bidding process or execution of the Contract. The information disclosed must include at least the name and address of the agent or other party, the amount and currency, and the purpose of the commission, gratuity or fee.

**3.11 Sustainable Procurement**The Service Provider shall conform to the sustainable procurement contractual provisions, if and as specified in the SCC.

#### 4. Service Provider's Personnel

- 4.1 Description of PersonnelThe titles, agreed job descriptions, minimum qualifications, and estimated periods of engagement in the carrying out of the Services of the Service Provider's Key Personnel are described in Appendix C. The Key Personnel and Subcontractors listed by title as well as by name in Appendix C are hereby approved by the Employer.
- 4.2 Removal and/or (a) Except as the Employer may otherwise agree, no changes shall be made in the Key Personnel. If, for any reason beyond the reasonable control of the Service Provider, it becomes necessary to replace any of the Key Personnel, the Service Provider shall provide as a replacement a person of equivalent or better qualifications.
  - (b) If the Employer finds that any of the Personnel have (i) committed serious misconduct or have been charged with having committed a criminal action, or (ii) have reasonable cause to be dissatisfied with the performance

of any of the Personnel, then the Service Provider shall, at the Employer's written request specifying the grounds thereof, provide as a replacement a person with qualifications and experience acceptable to the Employer.

(c) The Service Provider shall have no claim for additional costs arising out of or incidental to any removal and/or replacement of Personnel.

#### 5. Obligations of the Employer

- 5.1 Assistance and constraintsExemptionsThe Employer shall use its best efforts to ensure that the Government shall provide the Service Provider such assistance and exemptions as specified in the SCC.
- 5.2 Change in the Applicable Law If, after the date of this Contract, there is any change in the Applicable Law with respect to taxes and duties which increases or decreases the cost of the Services rendered by the Service Provider, then the remuneration and reimbursable expenses otherwise payable to the Service Provider under this Contract shall be increased or decreased accordingly by agreement between the Parties, and corresponding adjustments shall be made to the amounts referred to in Sub-Clauses 6.2 (a) or (b), as the case may be.
- **5.3 Services and**<br/>FacilitiesThe Employer shall make available to the Service Provider the<br/>Services and Facilities listed under Appendix F.

#### 6. Payments to the Service Provider

- 6.1 Lump-Sum Remuneration The Service Provider's remuneration shall not exceed the Contract Price and shall be a fixed lump-sum including all Subcontractors' costs, and all other costs incurred by the Service Provider in carrying out the Services described in Appendix A. Except as provided in Sub-Clause 5.2, the Contract Price may only be increased above the amounts stated in Sub-Clause 6.2 if the Parties have agreed to additional payments in accordance with Sub-Clauses 2.4 and 6.3.
- **6.2 Contract Price** (a) The price payable in local currency is **set forth in the SCC.** 
  - (b) The price payable in foreign currency is set **forth in the SCC.**
- 6.3 Payment for Additional Services, and Performance Incentive
  6.3.1 For the purpose of determining the remuneration due for additional Services as may be agreed under Sub-Clause 2.4, a breakdown of the lump-sum price is provided in Appendices D and E.

Compensatio	6.3.2	If the SCC so specify, the service provider shall be paid
n		performance incentive compensation as set out in the
		Performance Incentive Compensation appendix.

- 6.4 Terms and Conditions of Payment Payment Schedule stated in the SCC.Unless otherwise stated in the SCC, the advance payment (Advance for Mobilization, Materials and Supplies) shall be made against the provision by the Service Provider of a bank guarantee for the same amount, and shall be valid for the period stated in the SCC. Any other payment shall be made after the conditions listed in the SCC for such payment have been met, and the Service Provider have submitted an invoice to the Employer specifying the amount due.
- 6.5 Interest on Delayed PaymentsBervice Provider for each day of delay at the rate stated in the SCC.
- 6.6 Price Adjustment6.6.1 Prices shall be adjusted for fluctuations in the cost of inputs only if provided for in the SCC. If so provided, the amounts certified in each payment certificate, after deducting for Advance Payment, shall be adjusted by applying the respective price adjustment factor to the payment amounts due in each currency. A separate formula of the type indicated below applies to each Contract currency:

#### $P_c = A_c + B_c Lmc/Loc + C_c Imc/Ioc$

Where:

 $P_c$  is the adjustment factor for the portion of the Contract Price payable in a specific currency "c".

 $A_c$ ,  $B_c$  and  $C_c$  are coefficients specified in the SCC, representing:  $A_c$  the nonadjustable portion;  $B_c$  the adjustable portion relative to labor costs and  $C_c$  the adjustable portion for other inputs, of the Contract Price payable in that specific currency "c"; and

Lmc is the index prevailing at the first day of the month of the corresponding invoice date and Loc is the index prevailing 28 days before Bid opening for labor; both in the specific currency "c".

Imc is the index prevailing at the first day of the month of the corresponding invoice date and Ioc is the index prevailing 28 days before Bid opening for other inputs payable; both in the specific currency "c". If a price adjustment factor is applied to payments made in a currency other than the currency of the source of the index for a particular indexed input, a correction factor Zo/Zn will be applied to the respective component factor of pn for the formula of the relevant currency. Zo is the number of units of currency of the country of the index, equivalent to one unit of the currency payment on the date of the base index, and Zn is the corresponding number of such currency units on the date of the current index.

- 6.6.2 If the value of the index is changed after it has been used in a calculation, the calculation shall be corrected and an adjustment made in the next payment certificate. The index value shall be deemed to take account of all changes in cost due to fluctuations in costs.
- 6.7 Day works6.7.1 If applicable, the Day work rates in the Service Provider's Bid shall be used for small additional amounts of Services only when the Employer has given written instructions in advance for additional services to be paid in that way.
  - 6.7.2 All work to be paid for as Dayworks shall be recorded by the Service Provider on forms approved by the Employer. Each completed form shall be verified and signed by the Employer representative as indicated in Sub-Clause 1.6 within two days of the Services being performed.
  - 6.7.3 The Service Provider shall be paid for Dayworks subject to obtaining signed Dayworks forms as indicated in Sub-Clause 6.7.2

#### 7. Quality Control

- 7.1 Identifying Defects
   The principle and modalities of Inspection of the Services by the Employer shall be as indicated in the SCC. The Employer shall check the Service Provider's performance and notify him of any Defects that are found. Such checking shall not affect the Service Provider's responsibilities. The Employer may instruct the Service Provider to search for a Defect and to uncover and test any service that the Employer considers may have a Defect. Defect Liability Period is as defined in the SCC.
- 7.2 Correction of (a Defects, and Lack of Performance Penalty
  - (a) The Employer shall give notice to the Service Provider of any Defects before the end of the Contract. The Defects liability period shall be extended for as long as Defects remain to be corrected.
    - (b) Every time notice a Defect is given, the Service Provider

shall correct the notified Defect within the length of time specified by the Employer's notice.

(c) If the Service Provider has not corrected a Defect within the time specified in the Employer's notice, the Employer will assess the cost of having the Defect corrected, the Service Provider will pay this amount, and a Penalty for Lack of Performance calculated as described in Sub-Clause 3.8.

#### 8. Settlement of Disputes

- 8.1 Amicable Settlement The Parties shall use their best efforts to settle amicably all disputes arising out of or in connection with this Contract or its interpretation.
- 8.2 Dispute Settlement 8.2.1 If any dispute arises between the Employer and the Service Provider in connection with, or arising out of, the Contract or the provision of the Services, whether during carrying out the Services or after their completion, the matter shall be referred to the Adjudicator within 14 days of the notification of disagreement of one party to the other.
  - 8.2.2 The Adjudicator shall give a decision in writing within 28 days of receipt of a notification of a dispute.
  - 8.2.3 The Adjudicator shall be paid by the hour at the rate **specified in the BDS and SCC**, together with reimbursable expenses of the types **specified in the SCC**, and the cost shall be divided equally between the Employer and the Service Provider, whatever decision is reached by the Adjudicator. Either party may refer a decision of the Adjudicator to an Arbitrator within 28 days of the Adjudicator's written decision. If neither party refers the dispute to arbitration within the above 28 days, the Adjudicator's decision will be final and binding.
  - 8.2.4 The arbitration shall be conducted in accordance with the arbitration procedure published by the institution named and in the place **shown in the SCC.**
  - 8.2.5 Should the Adjudicator resign or die, or should the Employer and the Service Provider agree that the Adjudicator is not functioning in accordance with the provisions of the Contract, a new Adjudicator will be jointly appointed by the Employer and the Service Provider. In case of disagreement between the Employer and the Service Provider, within 30 days, the Adjudicator

shall be designated by the Appointing Authority **designated in the SCC** at the request of either party, within 14 days of receipt of such request.

# APPENDIX A

# Fraud and Corruption

#### (Text in this Appendix shall not be modified)

#### 1. Purpose

1.1 The Bank's Anti-Corruption Guidelines and this annex apply with respect to procurement under Bank Investment Project Financing operations.

#### 2. Requirements

2.1 The Bank requires that Borrowers (including beneficiaries of Bank financing); bidders, consultants, contractors and suppliers; any sub-contractors, sub-consultants, service providers or suppliers; any agents (whether declared or not); and any of their personnel, observe the highest standard of ethics during the procurement process, selection and contract execution of Bank-financed contracts, and refrain from Fraud and Corruption.

#### 2.2 To this end, the Bank:

- a. Defines, for the purposes of this provision, the terms set forth below as follows:
  - i. "corrupt practice" is the offering, giving, receiving, or soliciting, directly or indirectly, of anything of value to influence improperly the actions of another party;
  - ii. "fraudulent practice" is any act or omission, including misrepresentation, that knowingly or recklessly misleads, or attempts to mislead, a party to obtain financial or other benefit or to avoid an obligation;
  - iii. "collusive practice" is an arrangement between two or more parties designed to achieve an improper purpose, including to influence improperly the actions of another party;
  - iv. "coercive practice" is impairing or harming, or threatening to impair or harm, directly or indirectly, any party or the property of the party to influence improperly the actions of a party;
  - v. "obstructive practice" is:
    - (a) deliberately destroying, falsifying, altering, or concealing of evidence material to the investigation or making false statements to investigators in order to materially impede a Bank investigation into allegations of a corrupt, fraudulent, coercive, or collusive practice; and/or threatening, harassing, or intimidating any party to prevent it from disclosing its knowledge of matters relevant to the investigation or from pursuing the investigation; or
    - (b) acts intended to materially impede the exercise of the Bank's inspection and audit rights provided for under paragraph 2.2 e. below.

- b. Rejects a proposal for award if the Bank determines that the firm or individual recommended for award, any of its personnel, or its agents, or its sub-consultants, sub-contractors, service providers, suppliers and/ or their employees, has, directly or indirectly, engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive, or obstructive practices in competing for the contract in question;
- c. In addition to the legal remedies set out in the relevant Legal Agreement, may take other appropriate actions, including declaring misprocurement, if the Bank determines at any time that representatives of the Borrower or of a recipient of any part of the proceeds of the loan engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive, or obstructive practices during the procurement process, selection and/or execution of the contract in question, without the Borrower having taken timely and appropriate action satisfactory to the Bank to address such practices when they occur, including by failing to inform the Bank in a timely manner at the time they knew of the practices;
- d. Pursuant to the Bank's Anti- Corruption Guidelines and in accordance with the Bank's prevailing sanctions policies and procedures, may sanction a firm or individual, either indefinitely or for a stated period of time, including by publicly declaring such firm or individual ineligible (i) to be awarded or otherwise benefit from a Bank-financed contract, financially or in any other manner;<sup>1</sup> (ii) to be a nominated<sup>2</sup> sub-contractor, consultant, manufacturer or supplier, or service provider of an otherwise eligible firm being awarded a Bank-financed contract; and (iii) to receive the proceeds of any loan made by the Bank or otherwise to participate further in the preparation or implementation of any Bank-financed project;
- e. Requires that a clause be included in bidding/request for proposals documents and in contracts financed by a Bank loan, requiring (i) bidders, consultants, contractors, and suppliers, and their sub-contractors, sub-consultants, service providers, suppliers, agents personnel, permit the Bank to inspect<sup>3</sup> all accounts, records and other documents relating to the submission of bids and contract performance, and to have them audited by auditors appointed by the Bank.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> For the avoidance of doubt, a sanctioned party's ineligibility to be awarded a contract shall include, without limitation, (i) applying for pre-qualification, expressing interest in a consultancy, and bidding, either directly or as a nominated sub-contractor, nominated consultant, nominated manufacturer or supplier, or nominated service provider, in respect of such contract, and (ii) entering into an addendum or amendment introducing a material modification to any existing contract.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> A nominated sub-contractor, nominated consultant, nominated manufacturer or supplier, or nominated service provider (different names are used depending on the particular bidding document) is one which has been: (i) included by the bidder in its prequalification application or bid because it brings specific and critical experience and know-how that allow the bidder to meet the qualification requirements for the particular bid; or (ii) appointed by the Borrower.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Inspections in this context usually are investigative (i.e., forensic) in nature. They involve fact-finding activities undertaken by the Bank or persons appointed by the Bank to address specific matters related to investigations/audits, such as evaluating the veracity of an allegation of possible Fraud and Corruption, through the appropriate mechanisms. Such activity includes but is not limited to: accessing and examining a firm's or individual's financial records and information, and making copies thereof as relevant; accessing and examining any other documents, data and information (whether in hard copy or electronic format) deemed relevant for the investigation/audit, and making copies thereof as relevant; interviewing staff and other relevant individuals; performing physical inspections and site visits; and obtaining third party verification of information.

# **Section IX - Special Conditions of Contract**

Number of GC Clause	Amendments of, and Supplements to, Clauses in the General Conditions of Contract	
1.1	The words "in the Government's country" are amended to read "in [name of country]."	
1.1(a)	The Adjudicator is- Will be finalized at the time of contract	
1.1(e)	The contract name is " <b>Hiring of Agency to provide services</b> <b>for Data Entry Works</b> "	
1.1(h)	The Employer is Bihar Rural Livelihoods Promotion Society (BRLPS)	
1.1(m)	The Member in Charge is Chief Executive Officer cum Mission Director	
1.1(p)	The Service Provider is	
1.2	The Applicable Law is: Laws of India	
1.3	The language is ENGLISH	
1.4	The addresses are:         Employer:       Bihar Rural Livelihoods Promotion Society         Attention:       Chief Executive Officer cum Mission Director         Telephone:       91-612-2504980         Facsimile:       91-612-2504960         Service Provider:	
1.6	The Authorized Representatives are: For the Employer: Chief Executive Officer cum Mission Director For the Service Provider:	
2.1	The date on which this Contract shall come into effect is from the date of signing of contract.	
2.2.2	The Starting Date for the commencement of Services is	
2.3	The Intended Completion Date is THREE YEARS FROM THE DATE OF SINING OF CONTRACT	

Number of GC Clause	Amendments of, and Supplements to, Clauses in the General Conditions of Contract	
2.4.1	Deleted	
3.2.3	Activities prohibited after termination of this Contract are: The Consultant will have no right of claim whatsoever to the	
	assignment or its outputs once completed.	
3.4	The risks and coverage by insurance shall be:	
	(i) Employer's liability and workers' compensation	
	(ii) Professional liability	
	(iii) Loss or damage to equipment and property	
3.5(d)	Not Any	
3.7	Restrictions on the use of documents prepared by the Service Provider are:	
	The Service Provider will not use the outputs without written permission from BRLPS.	
3.8.1	The liquidated damages rate is 0.5% per day for delay in deployment of complete manpower.	
	The maximum amount of liquidated damages for the whole contract [ONE YEAR]is Ten 10) percent of the contract value.	
3.8.3	Deleted	
3.9	Successful service provider has to submit performance security @ 5% of the contract value in the form of Demand Draft/Bank Guarantee. The Bank Guarantee should be valid 60 days beyond the contract period.	
3.11	As per attached activity schedule.	
5.1	Not Any	
6.2(a)	The amount in local currency is	
6.2(b)	Deleted	
6.3.2	Not Any	
6.4	Payments shall be made according to the following schedule:	
	On monthly basis by the concerned district level office upon satisfactory completion of the data entry & validation work (On-line & Off-line) on the receipt of the certificate of work done in the format prescribed by the BRLPS from the concerned BPIU and duly certified by the M&E manager at DPCU.	

Number of GC Clause	Amendments of, and Supplements to, Clauses in the General Conditions of Contract	
6.5	Payment shall be made within 30 days of receipt of the invoice and the relevant documents specified in Sub-Clause 6.4. The interest rate is NIL.	
6.6.1	Price adjustment will be made upon revision of Minimum Wages by Government of Bihar from time to time.	
7.1	The principle and modalities of inspection of the Services by the Employer are as follows:	
	The task will be monitored jointly by the BRLPS and the Agency for checking of data entry & its validation (On-line & Off-line).	
8.2.3	The Adjudicator is – will be finalized at the time of contract	
8.2.4	The rules of procedure for arbitration proceedings pursuant to GCC Clause 8.2.4 shall be as follows:	
	In the case of a dispute between the Purchaser and Service Provider, the dispute shall be referred to adjudication or arbitration in accordance with the laws of India. The arbitration shall be held in Patna and the language will be ENGLISH.	
8.2.5	The designated Appointing Authority for a new Adjudicator is – will be jointly decided between the purchaser and service provider.	

#### Appendices

### **Appendix A - Description of the Services**

As per attached Activity Schedule

**Appendix B - Schedule of Payments and Reporting Requirements** 

As per attached Activity Schedule

**Appendix C - Key Personnel and Subcontractors** 

As per attached Activity Schedule

Appendix D – Breakdown of Contract Price in Foreign Currency(ies)

#### **Not Used**

**Appendix E - Breakdown of Contract Price in Local Currency** 

As per attached Activity Schedule

Appendix F - Services and Facilities Provided by the Employer

As per attached Activity Schedule

**Appendix G - Performance Incentive Compensation Appendix** 

**Not Used** 

# Section X -Contract Forms

#### **Table of Forms**

Performance Security	106
Advance Payment Security	110

# **Performance Security**

#### **Option 1: (Bank Guarantee)**

[The bank, as requested by the successful Bidder, shall fill in this form in accordance with the instructions indicated]

[Guarantor letterhead or SWIFT identifier code]

Beneficiary: [insert name and Address of Employer]

**Date:** \_ [Insert date of issue]

**PERFORMANCE GUARANTEE No.:** [Insert guarantee reference number]

Guarantor: [Insert name and address of place of issue, unless indicated in the letterhead]

We have been informed that \_ [insert name of Service Provider which in the case of a joint venture shall be the name of the joint venture] (hereinafter called "the Applicant") has entered into Contract No. [insert reference number of the contract] dated [insert date] with the Beneficiary, for the Non-Consulting Services of \_ [insert name of contract and brief description of the Non-Consulting Services] (hereinafter called "the Contract").

Furthermore, we understand that, according to the conditions of the Contract, a performance guarantee is required.

At the request of the Applicant, we as Guarantor, hereby irrevocably undertake to pay the Beneficiary any sum or sums not exceeding in total an amount of [insert amount in figures] ( ) [insert amount in words],1 such sum being payable in the types and proportions of currencies in which the Contract Price is payable, upon receipt by us of the Beneficiary's complying demand supported by the Beneficiary's statement, whether in the demand itself or in a separate signed document accompanying or identifying the demand, stating that the Applicant is in breach of its obligation(s) under the Contract, without the Beneficiary needing to prove or to show grounds for your demand or the sum specified therein.

This guarantee shall expire, no later than the .... Day of ....., 2...<sup>2</sup>, and any demand for payment under it must be received by us at this office indicated above on or before that date.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The Guarantor shall insert an amount representing the percentage of the Accepted Contract Amount specified in the Letter of Acceptance, and denominated either in the currency (ies) of the Contract or a freely convertible currency acceptable to the Beneficiary.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Insert the date twenty-eight days after the expected completion dateas described in GCC.The Service Provider should note that in the event of an extension of this date for completion of the Contract, theService Provider would need to request an extension of this guarantee from the Guarantor.Such request must be in writing and must be made prior to the expiration date established in the guarantee. In preparing this guarantee, the Service Provider might consider adding the following text to the form, at the end of the penultimate paragraph: "The Guarantor agrees to a

This guarantee is subject to the Uniform Rules for Demand Guarantees (URDG) 2010 Revision, ICC Publication No. 758, except that the supporting statement under Article 15(a) is hereby excluded.

[signature(s)]

Note: All italicized text (including footnotes) is for use in preparing this form and shall be deleted from the final product.

one-time extension of this guarantee for a period not to exceed [six months] [one year], in response to the Beneficiary's written request for such extension, such request to be presented to the Guarantor before the expiry of the guarantee."

#### **Option 2: Performance Bond**

## Not Used

By this Bond [insert name of Principal] as Principal (hereinafter called "the Service Provider") and [insert name of Surety] as Surety (hereinafter called "the Surety"), are held and firmly bound unto [insert name of Employer] as Obligee (hereinafter called "the Service Provider") in the amount of [insert amount in words and figures], for the payment of which sum well and truly to be made in the types and proportions of currencies in which the Contract Price is payable, the Service Provider and the Surety bind themselves, their heirs, executors, administrators, successors and assigns, jointly and severally, firmly by these presents.

WHEREAS the Service Provider has entered into a written Agreement with the Employer dated the \_\_\_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_\_, 20 \_\_\_\_\_, for [name of contract and brief description of Non-Consulting Services] in accordance with the documents, plans, specifications, and amendments thereto, which to the extent herein provided for, are by reference made part hereof and are hereinafter referred to as the Contract.

NOW, THEREFORE, the Condition of this Obligation is such that, if the Service Provider shall promptly and faithfully perform the said Contract (including any amendments thereto), then this obligation shall be null and void; otherwise, it shall remain in full force and effect. Whenever the Service Provider shall be, and declared by the Employer to be, in default under the Contract, the Employer having performed the Employer's obligations thereunder, the Surety may promptly remedy the default, or shall promptly:

- (1) complete the Contract in accordance with its terms and conditions; or
- (2) obtain a Bid or Bids from qualified Bidders for submission to the Employer for completing the Contract in accordance with its terms and conditions, and upon determination by the Employer and the Surety of the lowest responsive Bidder, arrange for a Contract between such Bidder and Employer and make available as work progresses (even though there should be a default or a succession of defaults under the Contract or Contracts of completion arranged under this paragraph) sufficient funds to pay the cost of completion less the Balance of the Contract Price; but not exceeding, including other costs and damages for which the Surety may be liable hereunder, the amount set forth in the first paragraph hereof. The term "Balance of the Contract Price," as used in this paragraph, shall mean the total amount payable by Employer to the Service Provider under the Contract, less the amount properly paid by Employer to the Service Provider; or
- (3) pay the Employer the amount required by Employer to complete the Contract in accordance with its terms and conditions up to a total not exceeding the amount of this Bond.

The Surety shall not be liable for a greater sum than the specified penalty of this Bond.

Any suit under this Bond must be instituted before the expiration of one year from the date of the issuing of the Taking-Over Certificate.

No right of action shall accrue on this Bond to or for the use of any person or corporation other than the Employer named herein or the heirs, executors, administrators, successors, and assigns of the Employer.

In testimony whereof, the Service Provider has hereunto set his hand and affixed his seal, and the Surety has caused these presents to be sealed with his corporate seal duly attested by the signature of his legal representative, this \_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_ 20 \_\_\_.

SIGNED ON	_on behalf of
Ву	in the capacity of
In the presence of	
SIGNED ON	_on behalf of
By	in the capacity of
In the presence of	

# **Advance Payment Security**

# **Not Used**

[Guarantor letterhead or SWIFT identifier code]

Beneficiary: [Insert name and Address of Employer]

**Date:** [Insert date of issue]

ADVANCE PAYMENT GUARANTEE No.: [Insert guarantee reference number]

Guarantor: [Insert name and address of place of issue, unless indicated in the letterhead]

We have been informed that [insert name of Service Provider, which in the case of a joint venture shall be the name of the joint venture] (hereinafter called "the Applicant") has entered into Contract No. [insert reference number of the contract] dated [insert date] with the Beneficiary, for the execution of [insert name of contract and brief description of Non-Consulting Services] (hereinafter called "the Contract").

Furthermore, we understand that, according to the conditions of the Contract, an advance payment in the sum [insert amount in figures] () [insert amount in words] is to be made against an advance payment guarantee.

At the request of the Applicant, we as Guarantor, hereby irrevocably undertake to pay the Beneficiary any sum or sums not exceeding in total an amount of [insert amount in figures] () [insert amount in words]<sup>1</sup> upon receipt by us of the Beneficiary's complying demand supported by the Beneficiary's statement, whether in the demand itself or in a separate signed document accompanying or identifying the demand, stating either that the Applicant:

- (a) has used the advance payment for purposes other than toward delivery of Services; or
- (b) has failed to repay the advance payment in accordance with the Contract conditions, specifying the amount which the Applicant has failed to repay.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The Guarantor shall insert an amount representing the amount of the advance payment and denominated either in the currency(ies) of the advance payment as specified in the Contract, or in a freely convertible currency acceptable to the Employer.

A demand under this guarantee may be presented as from the presentation to the Guarantor of a certificate from the Beneficiary's bank stating that the advance payment referred to above has been credited to the Applicant on its account number [insert number] at [insert name and address of Applicant's bank].

The maximum amount of this guarantee shall be progressively reduced by the amount of the advance payment repaid by the Applicant as specified in copies of interim statements or payment certificates which shall be presented to us. This guarantee shall expire, at the latest, upon our receipt of a copy of the interim payment certificate indicating that ninety (90) percent of the Accepted Contract Amount, has been certified for payment, or on the [insert day] day of [insert month], 2 [insert year], whichever is earlier.Consequently, any demand for payment under thisguarantee must be received by us at this office on or before that date.

This guarantee is subject to the Uniform Rules for Demand Guarantees (URDG) 2010 Revision, ICC Publication No.758, except that the supporting statement under Article 15(a) is hereby excluded.

[signature(s)]

Note: All italicized text (including footnotes) is for use in preparing this form and shall be deleted from the final product.